STATE OF CONNECTICUT DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

| In the Matter of | Interest Arbitration Award | |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| |) Under Section 10-153f | |
| Seymour Board of Education |) Connecticut General Statutes | |
| and |) | |
| Seymour Education Association |) November | |
| · |) | |
| |) | |

STIPULATED ARBITRATION AWARD

Arbitration Panel:

Gerald T. Weiner, Esquire, Chair, Representing the Interests of the Public

John M. Romanow, Esquire, Representing the Interests of the Seymour Board of Education

Eric Chester, Esquire, Representing the Interests of the Seymour Education Association

Appearances:

For: Seymour Board of Education Floyd Dugas Berchem Moses P.C. 75 Broad Street Milford, CT 06460

For: Seymour Education Association
Jeff Mockler
Connecticut Education Association
21 Oak Street
Hartford, Ct 06106

CONTENTS

- I. The Proceedings
- Π. Stipulated Award
- III. Arbitrators' Signatures

I. The Proceedings

The Seymour Board of Education (hereinafter Board) and the Seymour Education Association (hereinafter Association) are parties to a Collective Bargaining Agreement (hereinafter CBA). Pursuant to the applicable provisions of Section 10-153a et. seq. of the Connecticut General Statutes as amended, the parties commenced mid-term negotiations to modify their CBA dated July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2022. Unable to resolve their disputed issues in either negotiations or mediation, the parties submitted the matter to arbitration before this Arbitration Panel.

In accordance with the timelines of the aforementioned statute and pursuant to Notice sent by the Connecticut Department of Education, the Arbitration Panel commenced the arbitration proceeding on October 13, 2021 by zoom technology. This initial session was administrative in nature. A second arbitration hearing was scheduled for November 2, 2021, and a third hearing was scheduled for November 4, 2021. The hearings scheduled for November 2, and November 4, 2021, were cancelled by the parties.

The parties notified the Arbitration Panel on October 27, 2021 that they had reached agreement on all outstanding issues. Thereafter, the Board and the Association jointly filed their Agreed Upon language with the Panel.

Section 10-153f(c)(4) of the Connecticut General Statutes states, in pertinent part, "At any time prior to the issuance of a decision by the arbitrators or the single arbitrator, the parties may jointly file with the arbitrators or single arbitrator, any stipulations setting forth contract provisions which both parties agree to accept."

Based upon this statutory directive, the Arbitration Panel accepts the parties' jointly filed Agreed Upon language and issues this Stipulated Award.

II. Stipulated Award

SEYMOUR EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

and the

SEYMOUR BOARD OF EDUCATION

July 1, 2022 - June 30, 2025

for the Board

10/27/21

for the SEA

10/26/21

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE I | GENERAL | 1 |
|--------------|--|-------|
| ARTICLE II | RECOGNITION | ., 3 |
| ARTICLE III | PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS | 3 |
| ARTICLE IV | GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE | 4 |
| ARTICLE V | SALARIES | 7 |
| ARTICLE VI | FRINGE BENEFITS | 10 |
| ARTICLE VII | PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS | 12 |
| ARTICLE VIII | PROTECTION | 13 |
| ARTICLE IX | PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS | ., 13 |
| ARTICLE X | SICK LEAVE | 13 |
| ARTICLE XI | LEAVE OF ABSENCE | 15 |
| ARTICLE XII | WORKING CONDITIONS | 19 |
| | A. CLASS SIZE | 19 |
| | B. WORKDAY | 20 |
| | C. CONTRACT YEAR | 21 |
| | D. LUNCH PERIOD | 21 |
| | E. NON-TEACHING DUTIES | 22 |
| | F. PREPARATION AND PLANNING | 22 |
| | G. TEACHER ASSIGNMENT | 22 |
| | H. TEACHER TRANSFERS | 23 |
| | I. GENERAL PRINCIPLES FOR REDUCTION IN FORCE | 24 |
| | J. PROMOTIONS | 26 |
| | K. PROFESSIONAL SERVICE (SENIORITY) DEFINITION AND APPLICATION | 27 |
| | L. TEACHER FACILITIES | 28 |
| | M. TEXTBOOKS | 28 |
| | N. CONTRACTS | 29 |
| | O. OTHER CONDITIONS | 29 |
| | P. FILLING OF POSITIONS | 30 |
| | Q. FORMAL EVALUATIONS | 31 |
| ARTICLE XIII | GENERAL PROVISIONS | 31 |
| ARTICLE XIV | PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATION IMPROVEMENT | 32 |
| | | |

Seymour Education Association July 1, 2022 to June 80, 2025

| ARTICLE XV | DURATION | |
|------------|--|---|
| APPENDIX A | DEFINITIONS FOR TEACHER SALARY PLACEMENT | 34 |
| APPENDIX B | PLACEMENT | 35 |
| APPENDIX C | SALARIES | 37 |
| APPENDIX D | EXTRA PAY | 41 |
| APPENDIX E | SABBATICAL LEAVE AGREEMENT | 51 |
| | TEACHER'S INITIAL CONTRACT | |
| APPENDIX G | TEACHER'S LONG TERM CONTRACT | 54 |
| APPENDIX H | TEACHER'S ANNUAL SALARY AGREEMENT | *************************************** |
| | VARIOUS COMPENSATION ISSUES | |
| APPENDIX J | FLEXIBLE DENTAL PLAN | 59 |
| APPENDIX K | HIGH DEDUCTIBLE HEALTH PLAN ("HDHP") | 61 |

This Agreement is made and entered into by and between the SEYMOUR BOARD OF EDUCATION (hereinafter called the "Board") and the SEYMOUR EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (hereinafter called the "Association" or "S.E.A.") and any successor representative of the certificated professional employees of the Board of Education below the rank of Assistant Principals so certified pursuant to a representation election, affiliated with the CONNECTICUT EDUCATION ASSOCIATION and the NATIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION.

ARTICLE I - GENERAL

- A. This Agreement is negotiated under Section 10-153b et seq. of the Connecticut General Statutes in order (a) to fix for its term the salaries and other conditions of employment provided herein, and (b) to encourage and abet effective and harmonious working relationships between the Board and the Association and the professional staff in order that the cause of public education may be best served in Seymour.
- B. To this end, the Board and the Association recognize the importance of orderly, just and expeditious resolution of issues which may arise as a result of those provisions of the Agreement dealing with salaries and conditions of employment under Section 10153b et seq. of the Conn. General Statutes and accordingly agree herein upon a grievance procedure for the effective processing of such disputes.
- C. Subject to the provisions of Section 10-153b et seq. of the Conn. General Statutes, as the same may be amended, the Board agrees not to negotiate with any teachers' organization other than the Association for the duration of the Agreement. Except for such negotiations under Section 10-153b et seq. of the Conn. General Statutes, however the Board shall be free to communicate with teachers or their representatives, or any other persons, individually or by group, for whatever purpose the Board may deem desirable, in the discharge of its responsibilities.
- D. Despite reference herein to the Board or the Association as such each reserves the right to act hereunder by committee, individual member or designated representative, professional or lay, whether or not a member. Each party will provide the other, upon request satisfactory evidence, (such as official minutes or certificate of resolution) of authority so to act.
- E. Any previously adopted policy, rule or regulation of the Board which is in conflict with the provision of this Agreement shall be superseded and replaced by this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement which changes pre-existing Board policy, rules or regulations shall operate retroactively unless expressly so stated.
- F. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the Board and the Superintendent of Schools reserve and retain full rights, authority and discretion in the proper discharge of their duties and responsibilities to control, supervise, and manage the Department of Education and its professional staff under governing law, ordinances, rules and regulations--Municipal, State and Federal. In all matters under this Agreement calling for the exercise of judgment or discretion on the part of the Board (as for example only, the assignment, transfer, or promotion of teachers, the summer programs, or the numbers, categories or priorities of

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 1 of 61

- specialists to be employed), the decision of the Board shall be final and binding if made in good faith--i.e. not arbitrarily, capriciously or without rational basis in fact--except where some other standard of grievability or arbitrability is set forth in this Agreement.
- G. The Board reserves and retains, solely and exclusively, all its rights, express or implied, to manage the school system and its employees as such rights existed prior to the execution of this Agreement. The Association agrees that the functions and rights of management belong solely to the Board and that the Association will not interfere with the Board's exercise of these rights and functions.
 - Enumerated Rights. The exclusive functions and rights of the Board include, but are not restricted to, the right to: direct the operation of the public schools in the system in all aspects; select and employ new personnel; manage the school system and the direction of its work force; determine methods and levels for financing and budget allocation; provide, when necessary, for the transportation of students; designate the schools to be attended by the children in the system; establish the number of schools to be utilized by the system; maintain good public elementary and secondary schools and provide such other educational activities as in its judgment will best serve the interests of the system to give the children of the system as nearly equal advantages as may be practicable; maintain and operate buildings, lands, apparatus and other property used for school purposes; decide the textbooks to be used; make rules for the arrangement, use and safekeeping of the school libraries and to approve the books selected therefore; prepare and submit budgets and, in its sole discretion, expend monies appropriated to the Board for the maintenance and operation of the schools, and to make such transfers of funds within the appropriated budget as it shall deem desirable; determine, and from time to time redetermine, the number of Board personnel and the methods and materials to be employed; select and determine the qualifications of teachers required to promote the efficient operation of the school system; distribute work to teachers in accordance with the job content and job requirements determined, and from time to time redetermined, by the Board; establish assignments for teachers; transfer teachers; determine the procedures for promotion of teachers; create, enforce and, from time to time, change rules and regulations concerning discipline of teachers; discipline, suspend or discharge teachers; and, otherwise take such measures as the Board may determine to be necessary to promote the orderly, efficient and safe operation of the school system. The Board shall not, however, exercise any of the rights listed herein in a manner that contravenes an express provision of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the terms expressed herein, the Board shall not unilaterally change major terms and conditions of employment that are mandatory subjects of bargaining.
 - 2. Unenumerated Rights. The listing of specific rights in Subsection (1) of this section is not intended to be all inclusive, restrictive or a waiver of any rights of the Board not listed which have not been expressly and specifically surrendered herein, whether or not such rights have been exercised by the Board in the past.

- H. Nothing in this Agreement shall in any way limit or contravene the authority of the Seymour Board of Finance or any other Municipal, State or Federal board, commission, agency or other governmental body.
- I. Severability In. the event that any provision or portion of this Agreement is ultimately ruled invalid for any reason by authority of established and competent legal jurisdiction, the balance and remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.
- J. It is the policy of the Board and the Association to provide equal employment opportunities without regard to race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical disability, national origin, marital status and any other legally protected class of individuals or political belief.

ARTICLE II - RECOGNITION

- A. The Board recognizes the Association for the purpose of professional negotiation, as the exclusive representative of the entire unit consisting of the group of certified professional employees who are employed by the Board in positions requiring a teaching or special services certificate, or a durational shortage area permit (DSAP), and are not included in the Administrators' unit or excluded from preview of Section 10-153b et seq. of the Conn. General Statutes other than temporary substitutes (hereinafter referred to as "members of the unit") pursuant to and with all the rights and privileges as provided by said Section 10-153b et seq. of the Conn. General Statutes; the Association having been designated as the exclusive representative pursuant to an agreement between the Board and the Association executed on November 19, 1963.
- B. The Association agrees to represent equally all teachers without regard to membership or participation in, or association with the activities of the Association or any other employee organization, to continue to admit teachers to membership without qualification other than payment of dues and employment in the Seymour school system.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "teacher" when used hereafter in this Agreement, shall refer to all employees in the above unit.
- D. Lists No later than the first paycheck in October of each school year, the Board shall provide the Association with a list of all employees of the Board and the positions held by said employees. The Board shall notify the Association monthly of any changes in said list.

ARTICLE III - PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS

- A. This Agreement incorporates the entire understanding of the parties on all issues which were the subject of negotiations. During the term of this Agreement neither party shall be required to negotiate with respect to any such matter whether or not covered by this Agreement.
- B. This Agreement may not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by an instrument in writing duly executed by both parties.

ARTICLE IV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. PURPOSE

- 1. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to the problems which may from time to time arise affecting the welfare of working conditions of teachers. Both parties agree that these proceedings shall be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate to any level of the procedure.
- 2. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as limiting the right of any member of the unit having a grievance or dispute to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the administration according to procedure.

B. DEFINITIONS

- 1. A grievance shall mean a complaint by teachers or a group of teachers that there has been a violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of a specific provision of this Agreement and/or a past practice.
- "Teacher" shall mean any certified professional employee as defined in Article II
 of the Agreement and may include a group of teachers similarly affected by a
 grievance.
- 3. "Days" shall mean teacher workdays during the school year and shall mean weekdays (Monday through Friday) outside of the school year.

C. PROCEDURE

Since it is important that grievances or disputes be initiated and processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by mutual agreement. If a member of the unit does not file a written grievance with the President of the Association committee established to administer the grievance procedure, or forward a written grievance to his immediate supervisor within thirty (30) days after the member of the unit knew or should have known of the act or condition on which the grievance is based, then the grievance shall be waived.

1. Level One - Principal or Immediate Superior

A member of the unit with the grievance or dispute shall first discuss it with his immediate supervisor or principal, either directly or through the Association's Representative, with the objective of resolving the matter informally.

2. Level Two - Superintendent of Schools ("Superintendent")

In the event that such aggrieved member of the unit is not satisfied with the disposition of his / her grievance at Level One, or in the event that no decision has

been rendered within ten (10) days after presentation of the grievance, he/she may file a written grievance with the President of the Association or the Chairman of such other Association committee established to administer grievance procedure within five (5) days after the decision at Level One or fifteen (15) days after the grievance was presented, whichever is sooner. Within five (5) days after receiving the written grievance, the President of the Association shall refer it to the Superintendent.

The aggrieved member may, with the knowledge of the Professional Rights and Responsibilities Committee and the Association President, go directly to the Superintendent and represent himself/herself.

a. The Superintendent, or his/her designee, shall represent the administration at this level of the grievance procedure. Within ten (10) days after the receipt of the written grievance by the Superintendent, or by his/her designee, the Superintendent, or his/her designee shall meet with the aggrieved person in an effort to resolve it.

3. Level Three - Board of Education

In the event that the aggrieved member of the unit is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level Two, or in the event no decision has been rendered within ten (10) days after he/she has first met with the Superintendent, he/she may file a written grievance, indicating such dissatisfaction, with the President of the Association and the Board within five (5) days after a decision by the Superintendent, or fifteen (15) days after he/she has first met with the Superintendent, whichever is sooner. Within five (5) days after receiving the written grievance, the President of the Association shall refer it to the Board. Within fifteen (15) days after receiving the written grievance, the Committee of the Board shall meet with the aggrieved member of the unit for the purpose of resolving the grievance. However, the ultimate decision on the grievance at Level Three shall be rendered by the full Board, within thirty (30) days of such meeting.

4. Level Four - Impartial Arbitration

- a. In the event that the aggrieved member of the unit is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level Three, or in the event no decision has been rendered within thirty (30) days after he/she has first met with the Board Committee, he/she may, within ten (10) days after a decision by the Board or thirty-five (35) days after he/she has first met with the Board Committee, whichever is sooner, present a request in writing to the President of the Association and the Board to submit his grievance to arbitration.
- b. Once a demand form is submitted to the American Arbitration Association parties agree to abide by the Voluntary Rules of the American Arbitration

Association in the selection of an arbitrator and the procedures to be followed in the procedures of Arbitration.

- c. The arbitrator so selected shall confer with the Superintendent, representatives of the Board, the aggrieved member of the unit, and the President of the Association and hold hearings and shall issue his/her decision not later than thirty (30) calendar days from the date of the closing of the hearings or, if oral hearings have been waived, then from the date the final statements and proofs are submitted to him/her. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth issues submitted. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to make any decision which required the commission of any act prohibited by law or which is violative of the terms of this Agreement. The decision of the arbitrator shall be submitted to the Board and to the Association and, subject to law, may be final and binding, provided that the arbitrator shall not usurp the functions of the Board or the proper exercise of its judgment and discretion under law and this Agreement.
- d. The costs for the service of the arbitrator including per diem expense, if any, and actual and necessary travel and subsistence expenses, shall be born equally by the Board and the Association.
- e. The Arbitrator designated shall hear and decide only one (1) grievance at a time unless the parties to this Agreement agree otherwise. One (1) grievance at a time does not mean that the Arbitrator is proscribed from hearing and deciding grievance submitted by more than one (1) teacher alleging either the same or similar breaches and/or arising out of the same or similar circumstances; nor shall the Arbitrator be proscribed from hearing and deciding on a grievance which cites, as breaches, multiple issues.

D. RIGHTS OF TEACHERS TO REPRESENTATION

- 1. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration or by the Association or member of the unit against anyone by reason of participation in the grievance procedure or support of any participant thereto.
- 2. Any member of the unit or the Board may be represented at any stage of this grievance procedure by any person of his/her choice provided, however, that exclusive organizational representation shall be provided by the Association.

E. MISCELLANEOUS

1. If, in the judgment of the Association Committee a grievance affects a group or class of teachers, the Association Committee may submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent directly and the processing of such grievance shall be commenced at Level Two. The Association Committee may process such a

Page 6 of 61

grievance through all levels of the grievance procedure, starting at Level Two, when there has been an alleged violation of the group contract, even though the aggrieved persons do not wish to do so.

- 2. All documents, communications and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.
- 3. Forms for filing grievances, serving notices, taking appeals, making reports and recommendations, and other necessary documents shall be prepared by the Superintendent and subsequent to written approval thereof by the Association given appropriate distribution by him / her, so as to facilitate operation of the grievance procedure.
- 4. Grievance concerning salary, unethical or unprofessional procedures and/or assignment to, or transfer from, a particular school, commences at Level Two of this procedure. Grievances may be initiated at the step of the grievance procedure immediately above the level against which grievance is being filed.
- 5. Teachers assigned to more than one school may commence proceedings under this procedure at Level Two.
- 6. Failure by the aggrieved at any level of this procedure to appeal a grievance to the next level within the specified time limits shall be deemed to be acceptance of the decision rendered at that level.

F. GENERAL PRINCIPLES

- It shall be the firm policy of the Board to assure every teacher an opportunity to have the unobstructed use of this grievance procedure without fear of reprisal or without prejudice in any manner to his/her professional status. Any teacher wishing to process a grievance to arbitration alleging a violation of this section must waive his/her right to proceed with this issue in any other forum. Absence of such waiver will act as a bar to arbitration.
- A teacher may seek and use the assistance of an officer or representative of the Association in the presentation and/or appeal of any grievance. Such assistance shall include, but not be limited to, the direct representation of a teacher at all levels of the grievance procedure.
- 3. Nothing contained in this grievance procedure shall be construed to deny any teacher his/her constitutional rights or his/her rights under the laws of the State of Connecticut.

ARTICLE V - SALARIES

A. The salaries of all persons covered by this Agreement are set forth in Appendices "A' through "l" which are attached hereto and made a part of this Agreement.

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

B. The Board hereby adopts the Teacher's Initial Contract, Long Term Contract and Annual Salary Agreement forms attached hereto as Appendices "F" "G" "H".

C. RETIREMENT LONGEVITY INCENTIVE

- 1. Retirement Longevity Incentive
 Any teacher hired prior to September 1, 2007 will be eligible for a Retirement
 Longevity Incentive Allowance, which will be paid upon retirement to teachers
 who have completed at least twelve (12) years of continuous teaching service in
 Seymour. Said compensation shall be based on the teacher's annual salary at the
 time of retirement and shall be:
 - three (3) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least seventy-five (75) unused sick leave days credited to the teacher at the time of retirement.
 - four (4) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least one hundred and fifty (150) unused sick leave days credited to the teacher at the time of retirement.
 - five (5) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least one hundred and seventy (170) unused sick leave days credited to the teacher at the time of retirement.

Retirement is defined as terminating employment as a teacher and retiring under the Connecticut Teachers Retirement System, including the disability benefit.

- Any teacher who intends to retire at the end of the current school year shall notify the Superintendent in writing prior to January 1st of the current school year in order to assure payment (if eligible) of the Retirement Longevity Incentive by August 1st following retirement. Failure to notify the Superintendent by January 1st shall not deprive the teacher of this benefit, but will postpone the payment to August Pt of the following fiscal year.
 - 2. Death Benefit to Surviving Spouse, Child, or Designated Beneficiary
 Upon the death during active service of a teacher hired prior to September 1, 2007
 who has completed at least twelve (12) years of continuous teaching service in
 Seymour, the Board shall pay the Retirement Longevity Incentive Allowance to the
 Spouse, Child or Designated Beneficiary of the teacher. Said compensation shall
 be based on the teacher's annual salary at the time of his/her death and shall be:
 - three (3) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least seventy-five (75) unused sick leave days credited to the employee at the time of death.
 - four (4) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least one hundred and fifty (150) unused sick leave days credited to the employee at the time of death.
 - five (5) months' salary based on a twelve (12) month schedule of the last

working year of the teacher, providing that there are at least one hundred and seventy (170) unused sick leave days credited to the employee at the time of death.

- D. The Board shall reimburse the teacher for professional graduate level schooling that counts towards movement to the MA/BA+30 or 6th YR / MA+30 at the rate specified under Appendix I, Section 10.
- E. Upon completion of nineteen (19) years' of accumulated service in the Seymour Public Schools, a teacher shall receive an increase in salary based upon Appendix I, Section 6.
- F. Teachers shall be paid by direct deposit bi-weekly on Fridays, beginning with the first Friday after the opening of school, in accordance with one of the payment options listed below:
 - 1. 1/26th of the annual salary paid in 26 equal installments;
 - 2. 1/26th of the annual salary paid in 21 equal installments with 5/26th of the annual salary paid in the 22nd and final installment. This option will be in force only if the staff member notifies the Board by September 1st of that school year. The Board will survey all teachers to find out which pay plan they desire.

The Board agrees to provide "Electronic Money Transfer(s)" in the following capacities:

- In accordance with State law, it will be mandatory for all teachers to request, in writing, for the Board to credit to such employee's account all salary and Appendix "D" payments in any bank which has agreed with the Board to accept such wage deposits.
- 2. To transmit monies to agents of record each pay period.

G. SALARY DEDUCTIONS

In the event any pay is to be deducted for absence not authorized within this Agreement, the amount shall be the then existing per diem rate of pay for the school year in which the absence occurred.

H. SICK LEAVE/INSURANCE COVERAGES

The Board shall provide each teacher with the following information by the first payday in October:

- 1. The number of his/her accumulated sick leave days.
- 2. A listing of all insurance benefits along with instructions as to how such benefits are applied for and how to effect change in coverage when necessary.
- 3. The Board shall make insurance claim forms available in each school.

I. The Board reserves the right to change insurance carriers provided such change shall not result in any loss of benefits, coverages or increase in deductibles for teachers and their dependents and that such change should be preceded by sixty (60) day notice, or as soon as the Board decides to go out to bid, to the President of the S.E.A.

ARTICLE VI - FRINGE BENEFITS

A. A High Deductible Health Plan ("HDHP") with Health Savings Account ("HSA") Plan ("HDHP/HSA") for teachers and their dependents.

The Board will provide a HDHP/HSA which shall have a combined annual deductible of \$2,250 individual and \$4,500 family for in-network and out of network services. Once the deductible is met, the plan will pay 100% for in-network services. Out-of-network services shall be subject to an 80%/20% coinsurance to a coinsurance maximum of \$3,000 for individual coverage and \$6,000 for aggregate family coverage. The combined in-network and out-of-network out-of-pocket annual maximum shall be \$5,000 for individual coverage and \$10,000 for aggregate family coverage. Prescription co-pays of \$5 for generic drugs, \$25 for listed brand name drugs, and \$40 for non-listed brand name drugs made after the annual deductible is satisfied will count towards the out-of-pocket maximum. A summary listing of benefits is provided in Appendix K.

A Health Savings Account (HSA) shall be established by the Board for each eligible employee who elects HDHP/HSA coverage. The Board shall contribute by direct deposit to the teacher's HSA (or HRA for active employees not eligible for an HSA) a portion of the in-network annual deductible based on the following percentages and schedules:

2022-25

30%

full amount paid in July each year

In contract year 2022-23 teachers will pay 12.5% of the premium. In contract year 2023-24 teachers will pay 13% of the premium. In contract year 2024-25 teachers will pay 14% of the premium.

The plan year for the HDHP/HSA plan shall be July 1st through June 30th.

- B. 1. The Board shall provide a Health Reimbursement Account (HRA) on the same terms as the Health Savings Account (HSA) for those employees not legally eligible for a HSA and for retirees, with an unlimited roll on the HRA balance, not to exceed the total value of the HDHP deductible for that class of insurance.
 - 2. a. Retired teachers eligible for retirement benefits may participate at their own expense, at the group rate, in the insurance programs provided in this agreement subject to the carrier's policy conditions. However, if any teacher who was hired prior to July 1, 2010 and who so elects has taught in Seymour for thirty (30) years or more, the Board shall pay 1/3 of the individual teacher's premium costs. The teacher shall pay the remaining portion.
 - b. For those retired teachers who elect HDHP/HRA coverage, the Board shall

contribute by direct deposit to the retired teacher's HRA 25% of the innetwork annual deductible, the full amount to be paid in July.

- C. 1. Section 125 Plan Payments for premium costs shall be made through a payroll deduction, which will be done by the adoption of an Internal Revenue Code Section 125 pre-tax premium conversion account so that health insurance contributions may be made from pre-tax dollars.
 - a. All teachers (except those participating in HDHP/HRA) will be allowed to deposit monies into a flexible spending account ("FSA") under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, for the purpose of defraying additional medical costs that may be incurred by teachers and/or their dependents. Teachers participating in HDHP/HSA plan will be allowed to participate in the FSA for dependent care only. All teachers will be allowed to deposit monies into a FSA under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, for the purpose of dependent care expenses. These monies may be expended for medical care and/or dependent care under Section 129 of the Internal Revenue Code. Teachers may also contribute voluntarily additional dollars to their account under the 125, 129, and 105(h) sections of the Internal Revenue Code.
 - b. The Board's cost for the FSA will not exceed \$800.00 for startup, \$250.00 for annual renewal and \$5.00 per participant each month. Any additional cost associated with the FSA will be borne by all the participants in the plan.
- D. The Board will provide the Flexible Dental Program to teachers and eligible dependents, subject to the premium co-pays set forth above. A summary listing of benefits is provided in Appendix J.
- E. Having successfully performed his/her contract obligation to the school system, a teacher who resigns shall have fringe benefits provided by the Board through August 31st. Thereafter, the teacher shall be able to receive fringe benefits provided by the Board in conformance with his/her C.O.B.R.A. rights.
- F. 1. Any teacher hired prior to September 1, 2007 may from school year to school year elect to waive insurance coverage and in lieu thereof receive 40% of the plan cost, up to a maximum annual amount of \$7,500. Teachers who elect to make such waiver must notify the Board in writing that he/she is canceling his/her participation and coverage and the participation and coverage of his/her dependents in the insurance plans. The employee can exercise this option only once during the course of a given school year and must waive insurance coverage each school year in order to receive the waiver payment. The Board shall make the waiver payment in the following manner:

½ the waiver payment in the first pay period in December.

½ the waiver payment in the first pay period in June.

2. During the period of insurance waiver, a teacher who has waived insurance coverage shall be reinstated to the insurance program provided his/her request is in writing to the Board, and is for a substantial reason such as, but not limited to, the death of a spouse, divorce and in other instances where insurance coverage not provided by the Board, but available to the teacher, is lost. Prior to reinstatement the teacher shall reimburse the Board the appropriate pro rata portion of the waiver payment or shall effect repayment by means of authorized payroll deduction. Reinstatement shall be in accordance with the regulations of the carriers which may mean, in some cases, that coverage might be delayed. The Board agrees to provide a thirty-day window period during each year of the Agreement to allow teachers to change insurance plans. The thirty-day window period(s) will be determined by the Board.

ARTICLE VII - PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- A. The Board agrees to continue the Section 403(b) Plan in effect on June 30, 2010.
- B. The Board shall provide the option for a qualified Section 457 Plan.
- C. 1. Deductions The Board agrees to deduct from the salaries of each teacher, who has authorized such deductions in writing, and who is an Association member an amount equal to the dues for the Seymour Education Association, the Connecticut Education Association and the National Education Association membership ("Association Membership Dues") by means of payroll deductions and to transmit the monies every pay period to the Association. The S.E.A. shall submit to the Business Office the signed employers' copy of Membership Applications for teachers who authorize dues for Payroll Deductions prior to any such deductions being made. The amount of the deduction from each paycheck shall be equal to the total Association Membership Dues divided by the number of paychecks from and including the first paycheck of the school year through and including the last paycheck in June. The amount of Association Membership Dues shall be certified by the Association to the Board prior to the opening of school each year.
 - Subsequent Employment Those teachers whose employment commences after the start of the school year shall pay a pro-rated amount equal to the percentage of the remaining school year.
 - Forwarding of Monies The Board agrees to forward to the Association each pay
 period a check for the amount of money deducted during that pay period. The Board
 shall include with such check a list of teachers for whom such deductions were
 made.
 - 4. References to Association The singular reference to the "Association" herein shall be interpreted as referring to the Seymour Education Association, the Connecticut Education Association and the National Education Association.
 - 5. The Association shall hold harmless and indemnify the Board against any and all

claims, demands, liabilities, lawsuits, attorneys' fees or other costs that may arise out of, or by reason of, actions taken against the Board as a result of enforcement or administration of this section.

D. Upon a teacher's authorization, payroll deductions will be made for the Housatonic and Sikorsky Credit Unions. Any teacher wishing to change the amount of his/her credit union deduction shall notify the Superintendent or his/her designee in writing of the change whereupon the change will normally become effective within two (2) weeks following the teacher's notice of change.

ARTICLE VIII - PROTECTION

- A. Teachers shall immediately report all cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment to their principal in writing.
- B. This report shall be forwarded to the Superintendent and then to the Board which shall comply with any reasonable request from the teacher for information in its possession relating to the incident or the persons involved, and shall act in appropriate ways as liaison between the teacher, the police and the courts.
- C. If civil proceedings are brought against a teacher in connection with his/her employment, such teacher may request the Board to furnish legal counsel to defend him/her in such proceeding. If the Board does not provide such counsel and the teacher prevails in the proceeding, then the Board shall reimburse the teacher for reasonable counsel fees incurred by him/her in defending the proceedings.

ARTICLE IX - PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS

- A. Whenever a teacher is absent as a result of personal injury caused by an accident or assault arising out of and in the course of his/her employment, he/she shall be paid his/her full salary (less the amount of any workers' compensation award made for temporary disability due to said injury) for the period of such absence, and no part of such absence shall be charged to his/her annual or accumulated sick leave.
- B. The Board provide Workers' Compensation coverage for all teachers absent from work as a result of personal injury caused by an accident arising out of and in the course of his/her employment (other than assault). Such absence shall not be charged to sick leave. Any amount of salary payable pursuant to this Article shall be reduced by the amount of any Workers' Compensation award for temporary disability, due to said injury for the period for which such salary is paid, not to exceed one (1) year.

ARTICLE X - SICK LEAVE

An absence from duty of any staff member disrupts the working organization of the school system. Absences always should be kept to a minimum.

A. Fifteen (15) days shall be granted for days of sick leave with full pay. Teachers shall be allowed to use five (5) of these per year for illness of a family member. Sick leave days {01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 13 of 61

- shall be accumulated from school year to school year to a maximum accumulation of one hundred seventy-five (175) days.
- B. By October 1st of each school year, a listing of accumulated sick leave will be provided to each teacher. A summary report listing the status of all teachers will also be provided to the S.E.A. president.
- C. Sick leave is to be used for the purpose of compensating a teacher who is unable to attend to the duties of his/her position due to illness or physical incapacity, which includes but is not limited to temporary disability caused by pregnancy, childbirth and recovery there from.
- D. For all absences due to illness or physical incapacity, teachers shall complete a prescribed form wherein the teacher indicates that the illness/ physical incapacity necessitated the absence.
- E. Teachers who have been absent due to illness or physical incapacity for a period of five (5) consecutive working days or more may be required to submit a doctor's certificate of fitness to return to work before resuming their duties.
- F. For absence for sickness beyond granted sick leave, teachers shall receive the difference between their substitute's pay and their regular salary (upon recommendation of the Principal and the Superintendent).
- G. In cases of suspected abuse of sick leave, the Superintendent may require that a teacher either provide a medical certificate signed by a licensed physician or obtain an examination by an independent Board appointed physician to substantiate the use of sick leave. Any costs incurred by the teacher in obtaining the certificate or examination shall be paid by the Board.
- H. It shall be the responsibility of the teacher to notify the Superintendent in advance of an extended absence due to illness or physical incapacity. During an extended absence, the Superintendent may require a teacher to periodically provide a statement from his/her physician indicating the nature of the illness or physical incapacity, scheduled dates of medical visit(s), anticipated return to work date, and fitness of the teacher to return to work. Failure to provide such information shall be sufficient to deny sick leave payment.
- I. Nothing in this provision shall limit the Superintendent's right to investigate circumstances of excessive use or abuse of sick leave.

J. SICK LEAVE BANK

- 1. A "Sick Leave Bank" (Bank) will be established for the purpose of providing additional sick days to a teacher after exhaustion of individual annual and/or accumulated sick leave. The additional coverage will be provided only in the event of serious illness or injury, as established by medical certification.
- a. In the case where a teacher suffers a serious injury or illness and utilizes {01549455.DOCX Ver. 1} Page 14 of 61

his/her own accumulated sick leave in such a manner that they have less than twenty (20) of his/her accumulated sick days left upon his/her return to work, then the sick bank provisions may be utilized in the same year as the serious illness or injury to provide up to twenty (20) accumulated sick days. For example, a teacher has thirty (30) accumulated sick days and suffers a serious accident at the beginning of the school year. He/she uses twenty seven (27) of his/her accumulated sick days, return to work and have three (3) sick days remaining for the rest of the school year. A sick bank can be established to replenish the number of sick days back up to twenty (20) days for the teacher to use during the remainder of the school year. Any donated days not used would not accumulate for the benefit of the teacher, but would be returned to the donating teacher(s) per section 3 below.

- 2. The S.E.A. will notify teachers that a sick leave bank has been established for an individual teacher. Participation by teachers in donating days to the Bank for benefit of the individual teacher shall be voluntary. A "Sign Up" sheet shall be provided in the Superintendent's office for the purpose of donating day(s) to the affected teacher. Teachers may donate up to twenty (20) of their accumulated sick days per academic year.
- 3. Donated days which are not used shall be returned to the donating teachers according to the following example. (EXAMPLE: If twenty-five days have been signed on the "Sign-Up" sheet for donation to the affected teacher, and the affected teacher used only days one through twenty, then days twenty-one through twenty-five shall be returned to those whose signatures are on the "Sign-Up" sheet for days twenty-one through twenty-five).
- 4. The accumulated sick leave account of teachers who voluntarily contribute sick leave days shall be debited at the end of school in June each year so that a teacher who enters a school in September with 175 accumulated sick leave days from the following school year, accrues the appropriate number of days in September, uses no sick leave days for him or herself and contributes 20 sick leave days to a teacher, shall have accumulated 175 sick leave days at the end of the school year. If for example this same teacher used 16 sick leave days for him or herself and contributes 20 sick leave days to another, then he or she would have an accumulation of 159 sick leave days at the close of school in June.

ARTICLE XI - LEAVE OF ABSENCE

A. PERSONAL

Each member of the professional staff shall be granted up to five non-cumulative days of excused absence annually with full pay. One (1) of the five days may be taken without any reason, but such "no reason day" may not be taken on the workday immediately before or after a school holiday or break or during the month of June. A member of the staff applying for leave shall advise his/her immediate

supervisor of the reason for the request, or that it is a "no reason" day, in the Absence Management System.

- 2. Allowances will be made for excused absences for:
 - a. Observance of recognized Holy Days of all religions;
 - b. Death of an immediate member of the family** or other relative residing with the teacher;
 - c. Hospitalization and/or critical illness of an immediate member of the family** or other relative residing with the teacher;
 - d. Wedding of an immediate member of the family** or other relative residing with the teacher:
 - e. Attendance in court or other legal demands outside the teacher's control;
 - f. The Superintendent will evaluate other reasons for granting excused absence.
 - ** An immediate member of the teacher's family is defined as husband, wife, son, daughter, mother, father, step-parents, stepchildren, brother, sister, grandparents, father and mother-in-law, brother and sister-in-law, grandchildren, and persons residing in household.
- 3. The Superintendent may request documentation or other verification to support the stated use of the excused absence(s) as noted on the Absence Management System.
- 4. The Board, at its discretion, may grant additional paid leave to teachers who have exhausted their allowable accumulated leave under existing policies and in extraordinary circumstances. The Board will deduct the cost of any substitute's pay from the teacher's salary for these additional days.
- 5. Application for leave under the provisions of Section 1 and 2 above shall be made to the immediate supervisor at least twenty-four (24) hours before taking such leave (except in the case of emergencies).
- 6. The Board may grant a written leave of absence, without pay, to any teacher who officially and actively serves in the Armed Services of the United States, Peace Corps or Exchange Teacher. Military Leave Rights shall be provided in accordance with all State and Federal Laws.

B. CHILDBEARING AND CHILDREARING LEAVE

1. Disability caused by pregnancy and childbirth, and recovery therefrom, shall be treated as a temporary disability for all job-related purposes. The term "temporary disability" shall be interpreted as being within the meaning of the term "sick" as used in Section 10-156 of the Connecticut General Statutes.

- a. Accumulated sick leave shall be available for use during periods of such disability
- 2. Teachers are presumed to be disabled for up to six (6) weeks following childbirth. If a teacher is disabled beyond six (6) weeks, the Superintendent may require a doctor's note substantiating the disability.
- 3. This Article shall be subject to the laws of the State of Connecticut concerning maternity leave.
- 4. Except as otherwise provided by law, childrearing leave shall be granted in accordance with the following provisions:
 - a. The childrearing leave will be up to one (1) year in duration, without pay, in addition to sick leave, subject to the following:
 - 1. If a birth occurs between the start of school in fall and December 31 of the same calendar year, the leave will terminate as of the beginning of the next school year.
 - 2. If the birth occurs between January and June of the same calendar year, then the teacher may elect to return either at the opening of school in the fall, or with the reopening of school at the beginning of the second semester of the following calendar year.
 - b. The intent of this language is to provide two (2) times only when a teacher may return from such a leave: either at the beginning of school in the fall; or the beginning of the second semester, and no other time. If the birth occurs during the summer months between the close of school and beginning of the next school year, the teacher may return either at the beginning of the school year following the birth, the beginning of the second semester of the school year following the birth, or in September of the next school year following the birth. For purposes of this provision, "school year" shall mean that period beginning in August or September, as determined by the Board, and ending the following June.
 - c. A teacher seeking such childrearing leave must request such leave in writing at least sixty (60) calendar days prior to the anticipated commencement of such leave, and such request shall specify the period for which leave is sought.
 - d. During such leave, a teacher will receive no pay or benefits. For the period of the leave, the teacher may arrange to continue health care insurance benefits through the Board at their own expense at the prevailing rates. Upon return from such leave, a teacher will be assigned to the same position, if available. If the same position is not available, the teacher will be assigned to an available position based upon their certification.

- e. When a teacher takes leave without pay immediately following paid disability leave, Family and Medical Leave Act leave shall begin to run at the conclusion of the paid disability leave.
- f. All benefits to which a teacher was entitled at the time the leave commenced, including unused sick leave, will be restored upon return to work. Seniority shall be restored and bridged.
- g. The teacher shall notify the Superintendent in writing at least sixty (60) days prior to the end of the leave of his/her intention to return or not return at the end of the leave. Failure to provide such notice shall operate as a resignation of employment with the Seymour Public Schools.

C. SABBATICAL LEAVE

- 1. Desiring to reward and to encourage independent research and achievement, the Board hereby initiates the policy of Sabbatical Leave for teachers upon recommendation of a committee made up of four (4) teachers selected by the Executive Board of the Association and approval of the candidate by the Superintendent for approved scholarly program contributing to Seymour Public Schools whether or not carried on in an academic institution, subject to the following conditions:
 - a. No more than one percent (1%) of the teaching staff shall be absent on sabbatical leave at one time, and an additional one percent (1%) may be absent on leave if it involves no cost to the Board.
 - b. Requests for Sabbatical leave must be in to the Superintendent in written form as outlined in Appendix E, "Sabbatical Leave Agreement", no later than January 1 of the school year immediately preceding the school year of the proposed leave.
 - c. Leave will not be granted for a program of study that will result in the completion of statutory and/or regulatory requirements for teacher certification as required by the State of Connecticut.
 - d. The teacher has completed at least seven (7) consecutive full school years of service in the Seymour Schools.
 - e. Teachers on Sabbatical Leave will be paid one-half of their annual salary rate, providing that such pay, when added to any program grant, shall not exceed the teacher's full annual salary rate.
 - f. Fringe benefits will be provided by the Board during the period of approved sabbatical leave.
 - g. The teacher shall agree to return to Seymour for two full years' work for each one-year leave. Upon such return the teacher shall be placed on the

{0}549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 18 of 61

appropriate step in the salary schedule as though such teacher had not been on leave.

D. CONVENTION LEAVE

1. The Board agrees to reimburse all officially delegated teachers attending a convention or conference, or observing activities in another school system if said trip is recommended by the Superintendent and approved by the Board with an itemized estimate of the costs provided to the Superintendent.

E. JURY DUTY

- 1. A teacher who receives a jury duty notification indicating that the teacher's name has been placed on a list of prospective jurors shall notify the Superintendent of this fact within five (5) days of receipt of notification. Absences for jury duty will not be charged against the five (5) non-cumulative days.
- 2. During the period of jury duty, teachers shall continue to receive their full salary. After the fifth day of jury duty, the teacher shall receive full salary less all compensation paid to the teacher for jury service.
- 3. Teachers called to jury duty are to report to their schools on scheduled workdays if their presence in Court is not required.
- 4. Teachers must provide to the Superintendent documentation of days served on jury duty.

ARTICLE XII - WORKING CONDITIONS

The Board and the Association recognize and agree that the teachers' responsibility to their students and their profession generally entails the performance of duties and the expenditure of time beyond the normal working day, but that the teachers are entitled to regular time and work schedules on which they can rely in the ordinary course and which will be fairly and evenly maintained to the extent possible throughout the school system. Therefore, except in emergencies and instances of staffing exigencies, limited facilities and without prejudice to voluntary professional service above and beyond the contract requirements as aforesaid, the following schedules are hereby adopted.

A. CLASS SIZE

The desirable maximum number of pupils per teacher may be as follows:
 Pre-School, Pre-Kindergarten, Kindergarten and first grade classes
 Traditional classes (both in elementary and secondary schools)
 Self-contained Special Education classes
 15

Study Halls and Library sessions shall be limited to 50 pupils per teacher unless assisted by an aide.

The term "Traditional classes" shall not include Study Halls or physical education classes, but Study Halls held in a traditional classroom shall be limited to 30 pupils.

- 2. The Board and the Association agree that further reductions in the class size limitations set forth above are desirable, and to the extent possible under the circumstances (e.g. availability of staff and facilities) such reductions may be made.
- 3. Enrollments in specialized classes, such as music, physical education, typing, etc., shall not be subject to the above limitation, except that no teacher shall be assigned an unreasonable numerical class responsibility as determined by the building principal, vice-principal, teachers involved, and/or guidance counselors after reasonable discussion by the parties involved. A disagreement over whether an exception is justified shall be subject to the grievance procedure and be initiated at Level Two thereof.
- 4. All regular teaching sessions shall be held in a normal classroom, i.e., not in a gym, library, cafeteria or auditorium.
- 5. Departures beyond maximum of class size listed above shall be subject to consultative procedures involving the administration, Association and Board for the purpose of determining the extent of overloading, causes and reasonable solutions. The Association and the Board mutually seek control of class size for educational effectiveness.

B. WORKDAY

- 1. Under normal circumstances, all teachers shall be on duty at their assigned posts twenty (20) minutes before the scheduled start time of school. Teachers shall remain at such posts twenty-five (25) minutes after scheduled dismissal time. System-wide school opening/dismissal time schedules will be posted at the beginning of the new school year in September. If the scheduled school start and dismissal times change from the prior year, the parties agree to negotiate over the impact of said changes. Commencing with the 2007-08 school year, the length of the teacher workday at all levels (Elementary School, Middle School, and High School) shall be 7 hours and 15 minutes.
- 2. Teachers shall be expected to participate actively in those professional activities which contribute to the educational program, including staff meetings, workshops, departmental activities, meetings with the Board of Education and other professional activities. The mandatory attendance meetings are as follows:
 - a. Three (3) after school meetings per month. One (1) of the three (3) after school meetings per month shall be teacher self-directed. These meetings may be used for department, evaluation group, faculty, grade level, district, professional development or curriculum meetings. No teacher will be obligated to remain at any of these meetings beyond one (1) hour after the normally scheduled dismissal time of school.

- b. Parent conferences Teachers will attend a maximum of three (3) afternoon or evening parent/teacher conferences. The scheduled length of the parent / teacher conferences will not exceed two (2) hours.
- 3. Recognizing that the teacher's professional responsibility extends beyond the classroom, all teachers are expected to share equitably in the ordinary extracurricular responsibilities of the school, including clubs. (Extra compensation, whether in time or salary, will be made when the assignment involves activities excessively beyond the normal school day. The prescribed method and amount of extra compensation is set forth in Appendix D.)
- 4. In the case of administratively scheduled activities on Saturday, Sunday, holidays, or vacations, if the teacher who volunteered is unable to attend, it will be incumbent upon the administrator to seek out another volunteer. In the case of activities scheduled by other than the administrators, it will be the responsibility of the sponsoring group to furnish any chaperones deemed necessary. Teacher participation in extracurricular activities (excluding clubs) for which no additional compensation is provided shall be strictly voluntary.
- 5. Early dismissal days will be scheduled by the Superintendent in order to have time for parent conferences and in-service training. If an early dismissal day is scheduled for an evening parent conference, teachers will only be required, to remain at their post twenty-five (25) minutes beyond the scheduled early dismissal time.

C. CONTRACT YEAR

- 1. a. The Board shall establish a school calendar.
 - b. If the Board chooses not to have a teacher workday of at least 7 hours and 15 minutes or a teacher work year of at least 185 days, failure to implement said, time/days will have no adverse impact upon the salary schedule.
 - c. In the event the Board establishes a workday or work year which exceeds 7 hours and 15 minutes or 185 days respectively, the Board will make pro rata adjustments to the salary rates in effect at the time the increase takes place.
- 2. During the contract year, <u>all</u> teachers shall be allowed the vacations and holidays provided in the school calendar.

D. LUNCH PERIOD

1. Teachers shall have a daily duty-free lunch period at least equal in length to that which students have (30 minutes minimum recommended). A teacher may leave the building during his/her lunch period upon notifying the principal and/or school office.

E. NON-TEACHING DUTIES

1. No specific formula for paraprofessionals shall be established by contract. A procedure for relieving the certified teaching personnel of non-instructional activities shall be sought through cooperative efforts involving the administrators, teachers and the Board. Elementary teachers will not be responsible for lunch or playground duties. Past practice, with respect to cooperating teachers monitoring the safety of students during bussing activities immediately before and after the school day shall continue to be permissible, as well as similar practices with respect to playground activity.

F. PREPARATION AND PLANNING

- 1. Secondary school teachers shall not be assigned classes requiring an unreasonable number of different teaching preparations at any one time.
- 2. A suitable substitute shall be provided whenever a regular teacher is absent. Teachers shall not be required to relinquish their preparation period to substitute for an absent colleague. If a teacher chooses to cover an absent colleague's classes, it may be done on a voluntary basis or on a paid substitute basis, in which event the accumulated periods shall be paid at the rate specified in Appendix I, Section 7.
- 3. In addition to a daily duty-free lunch period, High School teachers and Middle School teachers shall, whenever possible, have at least one preparation period each day during which they shall not ordinarily be assigned to any other duties.
- 4. The present practice of five (5) or six (6) teaching periods at the secondary level shall be maintained and the Board agrees that the number of teaching periods, at the secondary level, shall not be increased in order to lay teachers off.
- 5. In addition to a daily duty-free lunch period, elementary school teachers shall, whenever possible, have at least one (1) preparation period per day during which they shall not ordinarily be assigned to any other duties. Elementary teachers shall be granted one (1) additional preparation period per month during which they shall not ordinarily be assigned to any other duties. The length of each preparation period (daily and one additional per month) shall not be less than forty (40) minutes. Up to two (2) preparation periods per month may be encumbered for use by administrators.
- 6. Special Education teachers who have case management responsibilities shall be relieved from two duties per week to attend to such case management responsibilities.

G. TEACHER ASSIGNMENT

1. The assignment of teachers is the responsibility of the Superintendent and/or Principal of each school. Such assignments shall be based on the abilities and

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 22 of 61

desires, whenever possible, of the teacher involved, as well as on the requirements of the school system.

- 2. Under normal circumstances, teachers will be notified of assignments for the next year by the end of the school year.
- 3. To the extent possible, changes in assignments shall be voluntary, but may be made for the best interests of the school system as determined by the Superintendent. When an elementary or middle school teacher has been involuntarily reassigned in any two (2) successive school years, the affected teacher shall not be reassigned in the following year until all other similarly situated teachers by certification, within the school or department, have been reassigned.
- 4. All teachers shall be given an opportunity to complete an assignment preference sheet and an opportunity to discuss their assignment preferences with their principal.
- 5. Teachers shall not be required, except in unusual circumstances, to disrupt their scheduled programs in order to substitute for another teacher.
- 6. Teachers who, by schedule, are assigned to more than one school shall receive per month compensation fee for travel expenses at the rate of Appendix I., Section 1. Teachers who furnish their own automobile and are traveling in order to transact official school business shall be reimbursed for their travel at the rate of Appendix I, Section 2. Official school business shall not include travel from one school to another where such travel is a part of the teacher's normal schedule and for which the teacher receives the aforementioned Appendix I, Section 1 per month compensation.
- 7. The teacher(s) assigned to teach a course where college credits are available to students, shall receive a stipend for each course, not section thereof, in accordance with Appendix I, Section 11. Classes associated with community college programs shall not be eligible for such stipend.
- 8. The Board shall maintain a system that teachers can use when reporting sick. This system shall be available on a 24-hour per day basis.
- 9. Teachers who are moved involuntary from one class/office location to another shall be compensated for up to five (5) hours worked in connection with the move at the hourly equivalent of the teacher's per diem rate of pay.

H. TEACHER TRANSFERS

1. In the determination of transfers, the convenience and wishes of the individual teacher shall be honored to the extent that they agree with the needs and best interests of the school system and the pupils. When a vacancy or a new position occurs within a school or department, qualified teachers now in service shall have

the right to make an application and receive first consideration for the position. In the event that a teacher objects because of the appointment of someone else to that position, he/she may request a meeting with the Superintendent to discuss same or enact the grievance procedure.

- 2. When involuntary transfers are necessary, every effort shall be made to transfer teachers with lesser service in the Seymour School system. Teachers being involuntarily transferred will be transferred only to a comparable position. All involuntary transfers shall be made only after a meeting between the teacher involved and the superintendent, at which time the teacher will be notified, in writing, of the reason for the transfer. In the event that a teacher objects to the transfer at this meeting, upon the request of the teacher, the Association will be notified and the Superintendent will meet with the Association's representatives to discuss the transfer. If a mutual agreement cannot be reached, then the teacher may enact the grievance procedure at Level Three as provided by Article IV of this Agreement.
- 3. When a vacancy occurs within a school or department, qualified teachers now in service shall have the right to make application and receive first consideration for assignment to the position, if in the best interests of the school system.

I. GENERAL PRINCIPLES FOR REDUCTION IN FORCE

- 1. The Board agrees that all reductions in personnel for the upcoming school year will be made no later than three (3) weeks after the final approval of the Board's budget for said year, and subject to strict rights of seniority; provided however, that such seniority will be determined only on the basis of continuous service in the Seymour School System and provided further that such right of seniority shall apply without limitation imposed by building, department or subject matter taught, but shall be applicable as to one's entire job certification and capability. The S.E.A. agrees to consider extension of the above reduction in personnel date, as the situation warrants.
- 2. In the event that it becomes necessary, for financial or other reasons, to reduce the number of teachers through layoff from employment by the Town of Seymour, then the teachers with the most continuous service in the system who attained tenure and who are fully certified and capable to staff the position kept active shall be retained provided the teachers have been laid off in the following order:
 - a. Volunteer retirements and terminations
 - b. DSAP holders
 - c. Non-tenure teachers
 - d. Certified tenure teachers

If disputed, the Board will demonstrate by a preponderance of evidence that the senior teacher is not capable to staff the position.

- 3. The Board agrees to consider any Federal and State Statutes protecting the employment rights of War Veterans who served in the Armed Forces and to abide by the provisions of the Connecticut Teachers Tenure Act, Sec. 10-151, in notifying affected teachers. With the elimination of the position to which seniority teachers were appointed, it will be the responsibility of the Superintendent of Schools, in consultation with those affected teachers with the longest length of continuous service to invoke this seniority clause. The Superintendent shall compile a list of the certifications and length of employment of teachers and furnish the Association copies of the same.
- 4. When a reduction in force is necessary all teachers in the school system within a given area of certification are considered, on a seniority basis in implementing this policy, however, Article XII, Sections G, H, J and K of the Group Contract should be implemented whenever possible, since the frequent transfers of teachers from one school to another is disruptive of the educational process and interferes with optimum teacher performance so that unrequested transfers of teachers to be minimized and avoided whenever possible.
- 5. In the event that the above criteria does not serve to reduce staff in an appropriate manner, a committee of six (6) persons selected jointly by the Association and the Board of Education, shall meet and determine the additional criteria to be used in any further reduction and reassignment of staff.

6. RECALL PROCEDURES

- a. Seniority teachers shall be recalled in reverse order of layoff for new positions for which they are certified and capable. If disputed, the Board will demonstrate by a preponderance of evidence that the senior teacher is not capable to staff the position.
- b. The recall list shall be maintained by the Board for a period of two (2) years from the date of layoff. Any teachers offered a vacancy by recall of the school system who refuses such position may be stricken from the recall list.
- c. During said layoff(s), such teacher's seniority and accumulated sick leave shall remain frozen.
- d. During said layoff(s), such teacher shall receive no insurance benefits at Board expense, but may elect to continue insurance benefits by paying the premiums therefore at the Board offices. This section is contingent upon approval by the respective insurance carriers.
- 7. If teachers are laid off, they may elect to be placed on top priority long-term

substitute list and receive <u>first</u> call for long-term substitute work in the Seymour School System. Teachers may notify the Superintendent in writing prior to the start of the next school year following layoff and prior to each subsequent school year until removal from the Recall List, of the desire to be placed on or be removed from the top priority substitute list. If a teacher refuses to accept a substitute assignment when called upon for three (3) times, the teacher shall be removed from the top priority substitute list for the remainder of the school year during which the three (3) refusals occurred.

System-wide seniority determined by the Board authority.

J. PROMOTIONS

- 1. All openings for positions involving a salary differential and/or special assignment shall be simultaneously posted in each school and on the district web site and will be emailed to teachers' school email accounts at least two (2) weeks in advance.
- 2. All teachers who are qualified to <u>fill</u> these positions shall be given adequate opportunity to apply for such positions.
- 3. If, in the determination of the Superintendent, the qualifications of applicants are substantially equivalent, applicants with the longest professional service shall be given top priority.
- 4. Appointment shall be made without discrimination in regard to race, age, sex, color, creed, religion, nationality or marital status.
- 5. The Board may, at its discretion, appoint and employ: grade 6-12 content area coordinator, grade 9-12 content area coordinators, grade K-12 content area coordinators or grade 9-12 department chairs. The Board may, at its discretion, appoint and employ Middle School team leaders. Teachers appointed to any of these positions will hold such positions for a term of one (1) year and must reapply annually to be considered for the position in the following year.
- 6. All coordinator positions require endorsement #092 (at no time shall the administrative duties exceed fifty (50) percent of the normal school day).
- 7. All coordinators will be required to perform teacher observations; at no time will a coordinator's observation be the primary reason for a negative comment in a teacher's evaluation.
- 8. All coordinators will have a reduced teaching load and will not be assigned a duty.
 - a. Secondary (Grades 6-12) content area coordinators will teach three (3) classes and have one (1) preparation period daily.
 - b. High School (Grade 9-12) content area coordinators will teach four (4)

- classes and have one (1) preparation period daily.
- c. District Wide (Grade K-12) content area coordinators will teach four (4) classes and have one (1) preparation period daily.
- 9. Teachers considered for the grade 9-12 department chair position will not be required to hold an endorsement # 092 or to perform teacher observations.
 - a. Department chairs will not have a reduced teaching load.
 - b. Teachers considered for a department chair position will be required to show documentation that they are enrolled in a planned program at the time of application that will lead to an endorsement #092. This program must be completed within a three year period from date of initial appointment as department chair or the teacher will be unable reapply for the position until such time as he/she has attained the #092 certification.
- 10. The Superintendent shall have the right, at his/her discretion, to request the coordinator/chair positions to work up to ten (10) additional workdays per year. All coordinator/chair positions will be compensated for these additional days at the hourly rate in Appendix I, Section 3.
- 11. Teachers appointed to coordinator/chair positions must have the necessary academic background and appropriate content area certification to effectively assume the duties and responsibilities of the positions.
- 12. Any member of the grade level teams may apply for appointment as Middle School team leader. The principal shall make a recommendation to the Superintendent for action by the Board.
- 13. Middle School team leaders will have the same teaching load as other Middle School teachers.
- 14. The Superintendent shall have the right, at their discretion, to request Middle School Grade Level Leaders to work up to five (5) additional workdays per year. Grade Level Leader positions will be compensated for these additional days at the hourly rate in Appendix I, Section 3.
- 15. The stipend for the positions in Section 8 is defined in Appendix I, Sections 13 and 14.

K. PROFESSIONAL SERVICE (SENIORITY) DEFINITION AND APPLICATION

1. Town-wide: Total number of years of uninterrupted service within the bargaining unit in the Seymour School System in a position requiring State certification, without regard to the number of positions held or buildings in which services were rendered.

- 2. School-wide: Total number of years of uninterrupted service within the bargaining unit in the Seymour School System in a school in a position requiring State certification, without regard to the number of positions held.
- 3. Department-wide: Total number of years of uninterrupted service within the bargaining unit in the Seymour School System within a department of a given school or within a service department.
- 4. Recognizing that there are several categories of Professional Service, town-wide, school-wide and department-wide, and in order to determine professional service, the following criteria will be used:
 - a. In the opening of a new position or vacancy which services more than one school, town-wide service will be given top priority.
 - b. Should a new position be created or vacancy occur which will service one school, school-wide seniority will prevail. In the event no one bids for the position from within the school, then town-wide services will have top priority.
- 5. When a new position, new subjects, or vacancies occur within a department, department-wide seniority will have top priority, then school-wide seniority, and finally town-wide seniority.
- 6. Should a situation arise not covered by the preceding items in this Section, the matter will be resolved through the mid-term bargaining process.

L. TEACHER FACILITIES

- 1. To the extent feasible, the Board shall provide in each building:
 - a. Space in each classroom in which teachers may safely store instructional materials and supplies.
 - b. An appropriately furnished room to be used as a faculty room. All faculty rooms shall have a faculty bulletin board, adequate working facilities and furniture.
 - c. A teacher work area containing computers, copying machines, equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials, if space is available.
 - d. Teachers will be furnished with classroom keys, or other appropriate alternatives thereto, to be able to lock and unlock their classrooms.

M. TEXTBOOKS

1. The Board shall provide sufficient textbooks, supplementary and consumable

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 28 of 61

materials, i.e. workbooks, map skills, pamphlets, booklets, etc., to insure that each pupil in a classroom has textbooks and supplementary material appropriate for his/her use.

2. The Board will continue to invite the active participation of appropriate staff members in evaluation of textbooks to be adopted, but final selection shall be the responsibility of the Board, as provided by law.

N. CONTRACTS

1. The Board shall use the forms for the written individual contract of employment of each certified professional employee the Teacher's Initial Contract, the Teacher's Long Term Contract and the Teacher's Annual Salary Agreement, attached hereto as Appendices "F", "G", and "H".

O. OTHER CONDITIONS

- 1. Teachers, in the discharge of their duties, shall be under the direction of the superintendent, principals, vice-principals and supervisors and shall comply with their reasonable suggestions and ethical requirements.
- Teachers shall at <u>all</u> times carefully observe their pupils for evidence of physical defects or disease, and <u>shall</u> report the same immediately to the principal, who will report the information to the school nurse.
- 3. A teacher will be given access to all educational data and files, and such medical information as the parent(s) consent to share with teachers, contained in the student records of any student assigned to the teacher. Teachers will at all times safeguard the confidentiality of such student records to which they have access.
- 4. Classroom instruction periods shall not be interrupted by routine announcements, except in the case of emergency.
- 5. Each teacher will promote desirable public relations for the school system, and will endeavor to initiate conferences with parents whenever same will benefit any child under his/her care. Teachers are urged to make full use of all organizations and other resources of the community which will contribute to the educational welfare of the pupils and to promote a good educational climate.
- All conferences, discussions, meetings or other Association business shall be scheduled so that there will be no interruption of the instructional program of the school system.
 - a. If negotiation meetings between the Board and the Association are scheduled during normal working hours of a school day, not more than three (3) representatives of the Association shall be relieved from all regular duties without loss of pay, as necessary, in order to permit their attendance at such meetings. When it is necessary, pursuant to the Grievance Procedure of Article IV of this Agreement for a school representative designated by the Association to investigate a grievance or attend a grievance meeting or

hearing during the school day, he/she shall, upon notice to his/her supervisor and/or principal and to the Superintendent by the President of the Association, be released without loss of pay, as necessary, in order to permit a participation in the foregoing activities, but this privilege shall be limited to one Association representative per grievance per day. Any teacher whose appearance in such investigations, meeting or hearing as a witness is necessary shall be accorded the same right. The Association agrees that these rights shall not be abused.

- 7. The Board agrees to assume the reasonable expenses of teachers for authorized conferences and meetings related to their assigned duties, provided that authorization is received in advance and suitable expenses vouchers are submitted promptly. Approved travel mileage shall be at the rate of Appendix I, Section 2. per mile when use of a personal motor vehicle is required. All requests are subject to approval by principal and superintendent.
- 8. Teacher participation in curriculum revision or writing shall be voluntary. All curriculum changes shall be discussed with members of the faculty within the department/grade level where the curriculum is being changed before Board approval and final or partial implementation. All curriculum revision or writing performed outside of the teacher workday shall be paid an hourly rate equal to \$45 for 2022-23; \$46.35 for 2023-24; and \$47.74 for 2024-25 adjusted by the annual total salary increases provided under this Agreement.
- 9. Homebound instruction will be offered first to the teacher who has the student in his/her class, if the instruction is being offered outside school hours. If the teacher declines, then the members of the same department/grade level shall be offered the assignment on an equalized basis.
- 10. All conditions of employment and general working conditions <u>shall</u> be maintained at no less than the highest minimum standards in effect in the school system at the signing of this contract, whenever possible.
- 11. The Board shall make available a copy of Board minutes and/or policy changes on the District web site and emailed to all teachers' school email addresses.
- 12. Teachers are permitted incidental personal use of school computers and computer systems for e-mail purposes as long as such use does not interfere with the teacher's job duties and performance, with system operations or other system users, or impose any tangible costs to the school system. "Incidental personal use" is defined as use by a teacher for occasional personal communications. Such use must also comply with all other applicable policies, procedures, and rules of the Board and the school to which the teacher is assigned.

P. FILLING OF POSITIONS

1. a. It is agreed by the Board that positions to be filled for the remainder of the school year, but in no event less than forty (40) calendar days, shall to the extent possible be filled by personnel who have met the State Certification requirements.

- b. It is agreed by the Board that if a substitute teacher is required to replace a teacher on a leave of absence extending greater than ninety (90) days, the substitute teacher will be placed on the first step of the appropriate education level and receive full benefits after forty (40) days.
- c. It is agreed by the Board that if a substitute teacher is required to replace a teacher on a leave of absence extending less than ninety (90) days, the substitute teacher will be placed on the first step of the appropriate education level, with no benefits, after forty (40) days.
- 2. A list of approved substitute teachers will be available to the S.E.A. President.
- 3. Notice of position openings and vacancies shall be posted in faculty lounges and the District web site and emailed to all teachers' school email addresses at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the close of applications.

Q. FORMAL EVALUATIONS

All teachers in the Bargaining Unit will be formally evaluated by certified administrative personnel. This provision does not include the state mentor and assessor programs for certification.

ARTICLE XIII - GENERAL PROVISIONS

- A. The term "Teacher" or "Member of Unit" as used in this Agreement, except where otherwise indicated, is considered to apply to all certified professional employees of the Board, including durational shortage area permit (DSAP), other than temporary substitutes, employed or engaged either in positions requiring a teaching or other certificate and are not included in the administrators' unit, as defined by C.G.S. § 10-153b, or excluded from the purview of C.G.S. §§ 10-153a to 10-153n, inclusive.
- B. Teachers shall have the opportunity to review and discuss any locally originating evaluation reports with their supervisors, and to review the contents of their personal evaluation files as maintained by building principals, supervisors, assistant principals or the superintendent within thirty (30) days. Teachers may have a copy of said evaluation upon request.
- C. Evaluation records shall be shared by supervisor and evaluated individual and shall be signed by both parties to document sharing. By definition supervision includes suggestions for improvement. Such suggestions are an appropriate part of the evaluation record. Teachers will be given an opportunity to reply, in writing, to said evaluation. The major purpose of visiting the classroom is to aid in the improvement of instruction.
- D. The Board shall provide each teacher with an electronic copy of and access to this Agreement within two (2) weeks of its acceptance and signing.
- E. If any portion of this Agreement is ruled invalid for any reason, the remainder of the

Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

F. DISCIPLINING NOTICE AND REPRESENTATION

- 1. No teacher shall receive a written reprimand, demotion, or suspension without pay, without just cause. The procedures set forth in Section 10-151 of the Connecticut General Statutes shall be the exclusive procedure in matters involving teacher termination or non-renewal of contract and such procedures shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement.
- 2. In the event a teacher is called upon to meet with the Superintendent, Principal (or immediate supervisor) for the purpose of investigating any matter that might lead to a reprimand or other discipline, he/she and a representative of the Association shall be given written notice, when possible, describing the reason(s) for the meeting on the day prior to the meeting. At this initial meeting, a teacher, who so desires, may be represented by a member of the Association. Beyond this initial meeting the teacher may be represented by a person of his/her choosing provided that exclusive organizational representation shall be provided by the Association.
- G. There shall be no reprisals of any kind taken against any teacher by reason of his/her membership in a professional organization or participation in its activities.
- H. The SEA President and SEA Building Representatives will be given all messages relating to union business as soon as they are received by other school staff.
- I. The SEA shall have access to and use of school buildings after normal working hours provided such use does not conflict with other use or have cost implications for the Board.

ARTICLE XIV PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATION IMPROVEMENT

It is recognized that continued communication between the Board, Administration and Teachers is advantageous and beneficial to the students and public education in Seymour.

- A. The Superintendent and the Association hereby agree to establish a permanent Joint Board-Association Educational Improvement Committee as a consultive service to the Board to consider and recommend methods of improving all aspects of the educational program in Seymour.
- B. Each year, the Board will designate representatives to work with the teacher representatives on the Joint Committee. The Association will designate teachers from the Professional Rights and Responsibilities Committee to serve as committee members along with other members of the Association as needed.
- C. The Association President or Chairman of appropriate Association Committee shall be a member of this standing committee. The Superintendent may be present at all meetings and participate in all discussions between the teachers and the Board. The Superintendent Page 32 of 61

{01549455,DOCX Ver. 1}

may provide information and counsel to both parties.

- D. No later than one month after signing of the teachers' contract in any school year, the Association and the Superintendent shall arrange an organizational meeting of the Joint Committee. Meeting schedules will be discussed and a priority list prepared.
- E. This committee will organize and meet during the year to discuss all items previously referred to in this contract.

ARTICLE XV - DURATION

This Agreement shall commence on July 1, 2022 and shall continue and remain in full force and effect, except as provided for herein, until June 30, 2025.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereunto have caused these present to be executed by their proper officers, hereunto duly authorized and their seals affixed hereto as of the date and year <u>first</u> above written.

| SEYMOUR BOARD OF EDUCATION | SEYMOUR EDUCATION ASSOCIATION | | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Chairman, Board of Education | President, S.E.A | | | |
| Date: | Date: | | | |

APPENDIX A DEFINITIONS FOR TEACHER SALARY PLACEMENT

The terms used in the following schedules shall be interpreted and applied in accordance with the following definitions:

BACHELOR:

A baccalaureate degree at an accredited college or university.

BA+30/

MASTER:

A master's degree earned at an accredited college or university; or the completion of thirty (30) credits beyond the baccalaureate degree in a planned program approved by an accredited college or university and approved by the Superintendent as appropriate to the assignment, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

MA+30/ SIXTH YEAR

A "Sixth Year Certificate" from an accredited college or university or the completion of sixty (60) graduate credits inclusive of a Master's degree in a planned program approved by an accredited college or university and approved by the Superintendent as appropriate to the assignment, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

APPENDIX B PLACEMENT

All members of the unit shall be placed on the appropriate step in the salary schedule, taking into consideration the following:

- A. Degree status as defined in Appendix A.
- B. The Board may grant credit for previous teaching experience in public, private and military dependence schools in the ratio of up to one (1) year of such experience for each year of salary credit granted, providing such experience shall have been continuous service of at least one-half of any school year.
- C. 1. Educational experience, other than school teaching (as referenced in "B" above) appropriate to the teaching position, shall be determined by the superintendent and the appointed individual will be placed on the appropriate step on the salary schedule upon receiving Board approval.
 - 2. If any person receives such added "Educational Experience" toward his/her salary, then all teachers within the system may receive same.
 - 3. Initial placement on the salary schedule for shortage area teachers shall be determined as may be agreed upon between the Superintendent and the applicant.
- D. One-step differential shall be granted to all teachers that are certified or working towards certification in special education i.e. speech and hearing, trainable, educable and other special areas determined by need and upon recommendation of the Superintendent and Board approval. Teachers who are on maximum shall receive a flat \$300 above the salary schedule. Teachers hired on or after July 1, 2013 shall not be eligible for the differential for Special Education.
- E. Intermittent or short-term substitute service will not be credited as previous teaching experience.
- F. An employed certified teacher in the Seymour Public School system shall move from the baccalaureate pay schedule to another pay schedule in the September immediately subsequent to the teachers filing proof that he/she has obtained the necessary degree or certificate. Proof shall be an official document signed by the appropriate official of an accredited institution. Such document may be a diploma, transcript, degree, or letter of verification or some other form of proof acceptable to the Superintendent of Schools. An appropriate official is a President, Dean, or Registrar. It shall be acceptable for purposes of placement, for a teacher to submit a letter of verification indicating that all of the requirements necessary for improved salary placement have been completed by September but that the degree or certificate may not be conferred until after the opening of school. The change in placement shall be effective with the first paycheck of the school year. Acceptance of such documentation shall be contingent upon filing with the Board a statement or expectation for the earning of a degree or certificate no later than January 2nd of any current school year, in order that funds may be budgeted to meet the new salary range for the following year.

APPENDIX B PLACEMENT (continued)

G. The Board may grant credit on the salary schedule in the ratio of up to one (1) year of service in the armed forces while on leave of absence from the Seymour School System for each year of salary credit granted. Such provision shall not be applied in a manner inconsistent with any state or federal law or regulation.

APPENDIX C SALARIES

2022-23 Teacher Salary Schedule

| Step | BA | MA/BA+30 | 6th YR/MA+30 |
|------|----------|----------|------------------|
| 1 | \$50,307 | \$59,641 | \$65,007 |
| 2 | \$51,940 | \$61,306 | \$66.841 |
| 3 | \$55,209 | \$63,860 | \$69.556 |
| 4 | \$56,843 | \$66,415 | \$72,267 |
| 5 | \$58,479 | \$68,968 | \$74.98 1 |
| 6 | \$60,112 | \$71,523 | \$77.695 |
| 7 | \$61,746 | \$74,078 | \$80.407 |
| 8 | \$63,382 | \$76,633 | \$83,121 |
| 9 | | \$79,186 | \$85.835 |
| 10 | | \$81.741 | \$88.548 |
| 11 | | \$84,295 | \$91.261 |
| 12 | | \$86,850 | \$93,974 |
| 13 | | \$90,202 | \$97.442 |
| 14 | | \$93,554 | \$100.909 |

All teachers shall advance one step.

APPENDIX C SALARIES

2023-24 Teacher Salary Schedule

| Step | BA | MA/BA+30 | 6th YR/MA+30 |
|------|----------|---------------------------|--------------|
| 1 | \$50,558 | \$59,939 | \$65,332 |
| 2 | \$52,200 | \$61,613 | \$67,175 |
| 3 | \$55,485 | \$64 ,1 7 9 | \$69,903 |
| 4 | \$57,127 | \$66,747 | \$72,629 |
| 5 | \$58,771 | \$69,313 | \$75,356 |
| 6 | \$60,412 | \$71,881 | \$78,084 |
| 7 | \$62,055 | \$74,448 | \$80,809 |
| 8 | \$63,698 | \$77,016 | \$83,536 |
| 9 | | \$79,582 | \$86,264 |
| 10 | | \$82,150 | \$88,990 |
| 11 | | \$84,716 | \$91,718 |
| 12 | | \$87,284 | \$94,444 |
| 13 | | \$90,653 | \$97,929 |
| 14 | | \$95,425 | \$102,927 |
| | | | |

Teachers who are not at the maximum step on the salary schedule shall advance one step

APPENDIX C SALARIES

2024-25 Teacher Salary Schedule

| | 20 | 21-23 Todollor Dalary Dolle | rauto |
|------|------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------|
| Step | BA | MA/BM-30 | 6th YR/MA+30 |
| 1 | \$50,710 | \$60,119 | \$65,528 |
| 2 | \$52,356 | \$61,798 | \$67,376 |
| 3 | \$55,651 | \$64,372 | \$70,113 |
| 4 | \$57,299 | \$66,947 | \$72,847 |
| 5 | \$58,947 | \$69,521 | \$75,582 |
| 6 | \$60,594 | \$72,096 | \$78,318 |
| 7 | \$62,24 1 | \$74,672 | \$81,051 |
| 8 | \$63,890 | \$77,247 | \$83,787 |
| 9 | | \$79,821 | \$86,523 |
| 10 | | \$82,396 | \$89,257 |
| 11 | | \$84,971 | \$91,993 |
| 12 | | \$87,546 | \$94,727 |
| 13 | | \$90,925 | \$98,223 |
| 14 | | \$97,333 | \$104,986 |
| | | | |

Teachers who are not at the maximum step on the salary schedule shall advance one step.

| ets of request: | |
|--|--|
| _ | |
| mplayee Name: | ocation: HS MS BS CS LS CO |
| entified; Teacher Administrator Nurse | _ / |
| lon-Certified: Custodien Secretary Paraprofess | conet Other |
| Number of Days Requested: Outse of Absent | 04; |
| Reacon for Absence | Remon for Absence |
| 14 (-14) (1.0) - (4) | 1350 (150 (150 (150 (150 (150 (150 (150 (1 |
| Slok Juny Duty (alboth Juny Summans) | Vegston Day(s) |
| Character of recognized Holy Days | Pomonei Day(s) |
| Death of an immediate family member of the | Floater |
| family** or other relative residing with me. | 1 |
| Hospitalization and/or critical liliness of an immediate member of the family **or other relative residing with me | Jury Duty (ettech Jury Summane) |
| Wedding of an immediate member of the family "or other minths residing with me | Buresvement Leave |
| Atlandance in court or other legal demands outside my control. | Birthday (F/T Custodiene only) |
| *Other: | |
| "No resean" day | |
| Vecation | 1 |
| | |
| To be evaluated for payment of salary by the Superinter | ident. |
| An immediate member of the family is defined as husbe father, mother, brother, elster, grandparente, grandchild | ind, wife, son, daughter, step children, fren, father-in-law, mother-in-law |
| | |
| Employee's Signature: | |
| | |
| | |
| Supervisor's Signature: | |

APPENDIX D EXTRA PAY

2022-23

For year one of the contract, except for those on Step 4, all employees move up one step from the step they were on in 2018-19.

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|---------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|----------|
| Head Football | 1 | \$7,844 | \$8,510 | \$9,230 | \$10,018 |
| Head Track | 1 | \$5,768 | \$6,262 | \$6,772 | \$7,355 |
| Head Basketball | 2 | \$5,532 | \$5,915 | \$6,378 | \$6,881 |
| Head Baseball | 1 | \$5,532 | \$5,915 | \$6,378 | \$6,881 |
| Head Softball | 1 | \$5,532 | \$5,915 | \$6,378 | \$6,881 |
| Head Soccer | 2 | \$5,532 | \$5,915 | \$6,378 | \$6,881 |
| Head Volleyball | 1 | \$5,532 | \$5,915 | \$6,378 | \$6,881 |
| Head Swimming | 2 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Head Cross Country | 1 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Head Tennis | 1 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Head Golf | 1 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Dance Team Advisor | 1 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |
| Asst. Football | 5 | \$3,995 | \$4,490 | \$4,870 | \$5,295 |
| Asst. Track | 4 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Basketball | 4 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Baseball | 2 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Softball | 2 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Soccer | 4 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Volleyball | 1 | \$3,511 | \$3,699 | \$3,994 | \$4,288 |
| Asst. Swimming | 1 | \$3,176 | \$3,422 | \$3,705 | \$4,018 |
| | | | | | |

APPENDIX D Extra Pay 2022-23 (continued)

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|-------------------------|--------|--------------------|--------------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| Asst. Cross Country | 1 | \$3,176 | \$3,422 | \$3,705 | \$4,018 |
| Asst. Golf | 1 | \$3,176 | \$3,422 | \$3,705 | \$4,018 |
| Asst. Cheerleader | 1 | \$3,176 | \$3,422 | \$3,705 | \$4,018 |
| Advisor | 1 | | | | |
| Asst. Dance Team | 1 | \$3,176 | \$3,422 | \$3,705 | \$4,018 |
| Advisor | - | 04.720 | 64.043 | € 5 1.40 | P5 506 |
| Band & Instrumental | 1 | \$4,739 | \$4,942 | \$5,148 | \$5,586 |
| Music Chorale Advisor | 1 | \$4,739 | \$4,942 | \$5,148 | \$5,586 |
| HS Yearbook | 1 | \$4,018 | \$4,219 | \$4,496 | \$4,803 |
| Web Page Advisor | 1 1 | \$3,597 | \$3,900 | \$4,243 | \$ 4,594 |
| Pep Band Advisor | 1 | \$3,597 | \$3,900 | \$4,243 | \$ 4,594 |
| HS Class Advisor | 4 | \$2,900 | \$3,297 | \$3,586 | \$3,880 |
| Debate Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,900 | \$3,297 | \$3,586 | \$3,880 |
| | 1 | \$2,900 | \$3,297 | \$3,586 | \$3,880 |
| Math Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,900 \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Drama Club | 1 | | \$1,771 | \$1,934 | \$2,092 |
| Asst. Drama Club | 1 | \$1,662 \$2,108 | | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Newspaper Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 \$2,405 | | |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| National Honor Society | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| FBLA | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Visions | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Hope Club | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Spanish Club | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| DECA Advisor | I | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Link Crew Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Alternative Energy Club | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2, 405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Performing Arts Club | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| | | | | | |

APPENDIX D EXTRA PAY

2022-23 (continued)

| MIDDLE SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|-----------------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| Marching Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,806 | \$2,978 | \$3,233 | \$3,504 |
| Jazz Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Glee Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Academic Team Coordinator | 8 | \$2,895 | \$3,297 | \$3,578 | \$3,880 |
| Grade Level Coordinator | 8 | \$2,895 | \$3,297 | \$3,578 | \$3,880 |
| Year Book Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Drama Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Basketball Coach | 2 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Baseball Coach | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Softball Coach | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Soccer Coach | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Volleyball Coach | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Sports Coordinator 10 Month | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Small Steps Advisor | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Audubon Club | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| Cross Country Coach | 1 | \$2,198 | \$2,405 | \$2,607 | \$2,826 |
| ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS | | | | | |
| Instrumental Music | 2 | \$5,004 | \$5,380 | \$5,838 | \$6,329 |

APPENDIX D EXTRA PAŸ

2023-24

For year one of the contract, except for those on Step 4, all employees move up one step from the step they were on in 2022-23.

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|---------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|----------|
| Head Football | 1 | \$7,922 | \$8,595 | \$9,323 | \$10,118 |
| Head. Track | 1 | \$5,826 | \$6,325 | \$6,840 | \$7,428 |
| Head. Basketball | 2 | \$5,587 | \$5,974 | \$6,442 | \$6,950 |
| Head Baseball | 1 | \$5,587 | \$5,974 | \$6,442 | \$6,950 |
| Head Softball | 1 | \$5,587 | \$5,974 | \$6,442 | \$6,950 |
| Head Soccer | 2 | \$5,587 | \$5,974 | \$6,442 | \$6,950 |
| Head. Volleyball | 1 | \$5,587 | \$5,974 | \$6,442 | \$6,950 |
| Head Swimming | 2 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Head. Cross Country | 1 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Head Tennis | 1 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Head Golf | 1 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Dance Team Advisor | 1 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |
| Asst. Football | 5 | \$4,034 | \$4,535 | \$4,919 | \$5,348 |
| Asst. Track | 4 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Basketball | 4 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Baseball | 2 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Softball | 2 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Soccer | 4 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Volleyball | 1 | \$3,546 | \$3,736 | \$4,033 | \$4,331 |
| Asst. Swimming | 1 | \$3,208 | \$3,456 | \$3,742 | \$4,058 |

APPENDIX D EXTRA PAY

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 44 of 61

2023-24 (continued)

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|---------------------------|-----|---------|-----------------|---------|---------|
| Asst. Cross Country | 1 | \$3,208 | \$3,456 | \$3,742 | \$4,058 |
| Asst. Golf | 1 | \$3,208 | \$3,456 | \$3,742 | \$4,058 |
| Asst. Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$3,208 | \$3,456 | \$3,742 | \$4,058 |
| Asst. Dance Team Advisor | 1 | \$3,208 | \$3,456 | \$3,742 | \$4,058 |
| Band & Instrumental Music | 1 | \$4,786 | \$4,99 1 | \$5,199 | \$5,642 |
| Chorale Advisor | 1 | \$4,786 | \$4,991 | \$5,199 | \$5,642 |
| HS Yearbook | 1 | \$4,058 | \$4,261 | \$4,540 | \$4,851 |
| Web Page Advisor | 1 | \$3,633 | \$3,939 | \$4,285 | \$4,640 |
| Pep Band Advisor | 1 | \$3,633 | \$3,939 | \$4,285 | \$4,640 |
| HS Class Advisor | 4 | \$2,929 | \$3,330 | \$3,621 | \$3,919 |
| Debate Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,929 | \$3,330 | \$3,621 | \$3,919 |
| Math Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,929 | \$3,330 | \$3,621 | \$3,919 |
| Drama Club | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Asst. Drama Club | 1 | \$1,679 | \$1,788 | \$1,953 | \$2,113 |
| Newspaper Advisor | = 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| National Honor Society | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| FBLA | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Visions | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Hope Club | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Spanish Club | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| DECA Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Link Crew Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Alternative Energy Club | I | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Performing Arts Club | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| | | | | | |

APPENDIX D

EXTRA PAY 2023-24 (continued)

| MIDDLE SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|-----------------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| Marching Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,834 | \$3,008 | \$3,265 | \$3,539 |
| Jazz Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Glee Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Academic Team Coordinator | 8 | \$2,924 | \$3,330 | \$3,614 | \$3,919 |
| Grade Level Coordinator | 8 | \$2,924 | \$3,330 | \$3,614 | \$3,919 |
| Year Book Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Drama Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Basketball Coach | 2 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Baseball Coach | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Softball Coach | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Soccer Coach | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Volleyball Coach | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Sports Coordinator 10 Month | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Small Steps Advisor | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Audubon Club | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| Cross Country Coach | 1 | \$2,220 | \$2,429 | \$2,633 | \$2,854 |
| ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS | | | | | |
| Instrumental Music | 2 | \$5,054 | \$5,434 | \$5,896 | \$6,392 |

APPENDIX D EXTRA PAY

2024-25

For year one of the contract, except for those on Step 4, all employees move up one step from the step they were on in 2023-24.

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|---------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|----------|
| Head Football | 1 | \$8,001 | \$8,681 | \$9,416 | \$10,220 |
| Head Track | 1 | \$5,884 | \$6,388 | \$6,908 | \$7,503 |
| Head Basketball | 2 | \$5,643 | \$6,033 | \$6,506 | \$7,019 |
| Head Baseball | 1 | \$5,643 | \$6,033 | \$6,506 | \$7,019 |
| Head Softball | 1 | \$5,643 | \$6,033 | \$6,506 | \$7,019 |
| Head Soccer | 2 | \$5,643 | \$6,033 | \$6,506 | \$7,019 |
| Head Volleyball | 1 | \$5,643 | \$6,033 | \$6,506 | \$7,019 |
| Head Swimming | 2 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Head Cross Country | 1 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Head Tennis | 1 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Head Golf | 1 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Dance Team Advisor | 1 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |
| Asst. Football | 5 | \$4,075 | \$4,581 | \$4,968 | \$5,402 |
| Asst. Track | 4 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Basketball | 4 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Baseball | 2 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Softball | 2 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Soccer | 4 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Volleyball | 1 | \$3,581 | \$3,773 | \$4,074 | \$4,375 |
| Asst. Swimming | 1 | \$3,240 | \$3,491 | \$3,779 | \$4,099 |
| | | | | | |

APPENDIX D

EXTRA PAY 2024-25 (continued)

| HIGH SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|---------------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| Asst. Cross Country | 1 | \$3,240 | \$3,491 | \$3,779 | \$4,099 |
| Asst. Golf | 1 | \$3,240 | \$3,491 | \$3,779 | \$4,099 |
| Asst. Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$3,240 | \$3,491 | \$3,779 | \$4,099 |
| Asst. Dance Team Advisor | 1 | \$3,240 | \$3,491 | \$3,779 | \$4,099 |
| Band & Instrumental Music | 1 | \$4,834 | \$5,041 | \$5,251 | \$5,699 |
| Chorale Advisor | 1 | \$4,834 | \$5,041 | \$5,251 | \$5,699 |
| HS Yearbook | 1 | \$4,099 | \$4,304 | \$4,586 | \$4,899 |
| Wcb Page Advisor | 1 | \$3,669 | \$3,978 | \$4,328 | \$4,687 |
| Pep Band Advisor | 1 | \$3,669 | \$3,978 | \$4,328 | \$4,687 |
| HS Class Advisor | 4 | \$2,958 | \$3,363 | \$3,658 | \$3,958 |
| Debate Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,958 | \$3,363 | \$3,658 | \$3,958 |
| Math Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,958 | \$3,363 | \$3,658 | \$3,958 |
| Drama Club | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Asst. Drama Club | 1 | \$1,696 | \$1,806 | \$1,973 | \$2,134 |
| Newspaper Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| National Honor Society | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| FBLA | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Visions | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Hope Club | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Spanish Club | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| DECA Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Link Crew Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Alternative Energy Club | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Performing Arts Club | ì | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| | | | | | |

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 48 of 61

APPENDIX D

EXTRA PAY 2024-25 (continued)

| MIDDLE SCHOOL | | Step 1 | Step 2 | Step 3 | Step 4 |
|-----------------------------|---|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| Marching Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,862 | \$3,038 | \$3,298 | \$3,574 |
| Jazz Band Coordinator | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Glee Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Academic Team Coordinator | 8 | \$2,953 | \$3,363 | \$3,650 | \$3,958 |
| Grade Level Coordinator | 8 | \$2,953 | \$3,363 | \$3,650 | \$3,958 |
| Year Book Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Student Council Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Drama Club Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Basketball Coach | 2 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Baseball Coach | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Softball Coach | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Soccer Coach | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Volleyball Coach | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Sports Coordinator 10 Month | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Cheerleader Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Small Steps Advisor | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Audubon Club | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| Cross Country Coach | 1 | \$2,242 | \$2,453 | \$2,659 | \$2,883 |
| ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS | | | | | |
| Instrumental Music | 2 | \$5,104 | \$5,488 | \$5,955 | \$6,456 |

- A. The salaries listed shall be paid per assignment per person. No salary for extra duty pay shall be split between teachers unless a teacher who holds an extra duty pay position requests that the S.E.A. meet with the Superintendent in an effort to secure mutual authorization to split the extra pay for that position.
- B. The Board shall continue to establish the scale for remuneration of extracurricular and coaching activities when creating new activities.
- C. From the date of this contract all appointments to Appendix D activities will receive credit for previous coaching or advisorship experience in public or private schools. Such credit

on the schedule will be on a year for year basis with the appointee being placed on the appropriate step of Appendix D equal to his/her experience.

APPENDIX E SABBATICAL LEAVE AGREEMENT

| I hereby agree, upon the completion of my | sabbatical leave from |
|---|--|
| 20 to 20_, School System for a period of at least two y | to return to an assignment in the Seymour Public |
| school system for a period of at least two y | ears. |
| Education a sum bearing the same ratio to the that the unfilled portion of the two subseque understand that I shall be released from this | erform this agreement, I shall repay to the Board of the amount of salary received while on leave of absence tent years' service bears to the two full years. I further a commitment should my failure to meet this contract voluntary release from the position by the Board of |
| Date | Signature of staff member |
| Date | Superintendent of Schools for the Seymour Board of Education |
| WITNESSED, this day of | , 20 |
| Commission Expires | |
| | Notary Public |

APPENDIX F TEACHER'S INITIAL CONTRACT

| The Board, of Education of | the Town of Seymour, Connecticut ("Board"), hereby agrees |
|---|---|
| to employ | and (Teacher") hereby agrees to serve, |
| | ntendent of Schools ("Superintendent"), as a teacher in the |
| Seymour Public Schools, for the sc | hool year beginning, 20_ and ending t to the conditions stated below. |
| , 20_ subject | t to the conditions stated below. |
| hereby agrees to pay said Teacher, a stated period, an annual salary of \$ beginning | isions of the prevailing salary schedule of the Board, the Board and said Teacher agrees to accept, for services during the above———————————————————————————————————— |
| tenure, unless the teacher has been school year that the contract will n this contract is renewed, the ann | red annually by operation of law until said Teacher has achieved notified in writing, in accordance with C.G.S. §10-151, in one not be renewed for the following year. For each year for which wal salary for the Teacher shall be in accordance with the schedule of the Board, and as determined through the signing ment. |
| the Board for cause as provided by at least thirty days' written notice month, unless the contract has bee will accept employment with no of no salary agreement for the ensuit | statute. The Teacher may resign for good reason by submitting at any time except during the month of August, during which in terminated by mutual consent for Board action, the Teacher her board of education in Connecticut; provided that in the event may year has been offered in writing to the Teacher by August resigning shall not be binding until such an agreement has been |
| §10-151, be entitled to a hearing as | itten request filed with the Board in accordance with C.G.S. nd/or the reason or reasons for the termination or non-renewal have the right to appear with counsel of his/her choice at any |
| This contract is subject to and regulations of the Board. | the Statutes of the State of Connecticut and the policies, rules |
| SIGNED: | Seymour Board of Education |
| Ву: | By: |
| Teacher | Superintendent |
| {01549455 DOCX Ver. 1} | Page 52 of 61 |

Seymour Education Association July 1, 2022 to June 30, 2025

| Date: | | Date: | |
|-------|--|-------|--|
| | | | |

APPENDIX G TEACHER'S LONG TERM CONTRACT

| The Board of Education of the Town of Seymour, Connecticut ("Board"), hereby agrees to and ("Teacher") | employ hereby |
|--|---|
| agrees to serve, under the direction of the Superintendent of Schools ("Superintendent teacher in the Seymour Public Schools, on a continuing basis, subject to the condition below, beginning, 20 Said Board agrees to pay said Teacher ar salary in accordance with the provisions of the prevailing salary schedule of the Board determined through the signing of the teacher's annual salary agreement. | s stated |
| This contract of employment shall continue in force from year to year, subject following conditions: | t to the |
| (a) It may be terminated by mutual consent at any time. | |
| (b) The Teacher may resign for good reason by submitting at least thirty days notice at any time except during the month of August, during which month, unless the conbeen terminated by mutual consent or Board action, the Teacher will accept employment other board of education in Connecticut; provided that in the event no salary agreement ensuing year has been offered in writing to the Teacher by August first, limitations Teacher's resigning shall not be binding until such an agreement has been offered in writing to the teacher by August first, limitations are resigning shall not be binding until such an agreement has been offered in writing to the teacher's resigning shall not be binding until such an agreement has been offered in writing to the teacher's resigning shall not be binding until such an agreement has been offered in writing the teacher than the tea | tract has with no t for the s on the |
| (c) The Board may terminate this contract at any time in accordance with C.C. 151. Nothing herein contained shall deprive the Board or the Superintendent of the suspend the Teacher from duty immediately when serious misconduct is charged, prejudice to the rights of the Teacher as otherwise provided herein. | power to |
| This contract is subject to the Statutes of the State of Connecticut and the regulations of the Board. | ules and |
| SIGNED: Seymour Board of Education | |
| By:By:By: | |
| Date: | |
| | |

APPENDIX H

TEACHER'S ANNUAL SALARY AGREEMENT

| Schools, under a continuing contract dated the Seymour Board of Education ("Board") agr accordance with the provisions of the prevailing sa for the school year beginning | ees, under the terms of said contract, and in a clary schedule of the Board, to pay said Teacher 20 and ending, 20, an annual installments and subject to required deductions inted States Withholding Tax, and other agreed- |
|--|---|
| to deductions which the Teacher may in writing au | uthorize. |
| Said Teacher, under the terms and condition hereby agrees to accept the above-stated salary in r | ons of the aforementioned continuing contract, eturn for service during the above-stated period. |
| This salary agreement shall become operar copy returned by the Teacher to the office of the S not signed and returned by the Teacher on or before statement of the reason must be submitted to the o | ore, 20, a written |
| SIGNED: | |
| | Seymour Board of Education |
| By: | By: |
| Teacher | Superintendent |
| _ | |
| Date: | Date: |

APPENDIX I VARIOUS COMPENSATION ISSUES

- 1. Rate of reimbursement per month for use of vehicle is \$31.85. (Article XII, Section G.5)
- 2. Rate of reimbursement per mile for use of vehicle is the IRS allowable rate. (Article XII, Section G.5 and XII, Section 0.8).
- 3. Teachers employed in the Adult Education Program, Summer School Programs, or Homebound instruction Program shall be paid at the rate of \$40.40 for 2022-23; \$40.80 for 2023-24 and \$41.21 for 2024-25 per hour.
- 4. Guidance Counselors will receive a differential of 5% on step to cover responsibilities of conferences beyond the school day. They will be at their assigned school at least one (1) day before school opens and at least one (1) day after school closes for schedule changes, program consultation and parent or student appointments. There shall be at most six (6) days total. Whatever the number of days worked, it shall be performed immediately preceding or succeeding the beginning or end of the teachers' work year.
- 5. The Board will pay the expense of coaches in the athletic department for any required courses that become necessary to continue coaching employment under state law.
- 6. Pay Schedule for accumulated service in Seymour (Article V, Section E).

| Years | 20-24 | 25-29 | 30-34 | 35-greater |
|-------|-------|---------|---------|------------|
| | \$900 | \$1,000 | \$1,250 | \$1,500 |

- 7. Staff Subbing for Staff pay rate: The rate of pay per class period for staff subbing is \$42.45. (Article XII, Section F.2).
- 8. Differential for Special Education will be one-step increase. Teachers on maximum shall receive a flat three hundred (\$300) above the salary schedule. Teachers hired on or after July 1, 2013 shall not be eligible for the differential for Special Education. (Appendix B, Section D)
- 9. The dollar amount of life insurance is \$100,000.
- 10. The rate of reimbursement per semester hour is three hundred dollars (\$300.00) (Article V, Section D).

APPENDIX I

Various Compensation Issues

(continued)

- 11. The teacher(s) assigned to teach a college cooperative program, wherein college credits are received, shall receive a stipend of one thousand two hundred dollars (\$1,200) (Article XII, Section G6). Such stipend will not be available for teaching classes associated with a community college.
- 12. Any teacher serving as a Cooperating Teacher shall receive a stipend of \$505.00 plus the cooperating school's stipend (if offered). Any teacher serving as a Mentor shall receive a stipend of \$505.00. For 2023-24 these stipends shall be \$510.00; and for 2024-25 they shall be \$515.00.
- 13. The differential for Secondary (grade 6-12) Content Area Coordinators, High School (grade 9-12) Content Area Coordinators and District Wide (grade K-12) Content Area Coordinators will be:

| | 2022-23 | 2023-24 | 2024-25 |
|---|---------|---------|---------|
| Level 1 11 or more teachers (including coordinator) | \$4,177 | \$4,219 | \$4,261 |
| Level 2 5-10 teachers (including coordinator) | \$3,274 | \$3,280 | \$3,312 |
| Level 3 4 or less teachers (including coordinator) | \$2,318 | \$2,341 | \$2,365 |

14. The differential for Grade 9-12 Department Chairs will be:

| 2022-23 | 2023-24 | 2024-25 |
|---------|---------|---------|
| \$3,805 | \$3,843 | \$3,881 |

APPENDIX J FLEXIBLE DENTAL PLAN

HOW IT WORKS

This dental plan provides coverage for a wide range of dental services up to contractual maximums listed below per insured person per calendar year for the services listed below. There is a \$1500.00 maximum on Categories 1, 2 and 3. There is a lifetime maximum on category 4.

(CATEGORY I) DIAGNOSTIC & PREVENTIVE SERVICES

Payable at 100% of usual, customary and reasonable charges at participating dentists:

Initial oral exams - 1/36 months Periodic Oral exams - 2/Y ear

Prophylaxis- 2/Year

Topical application of fluoride - 2/Year

to age 19

Space maintainers to age 19

X-rays

Emergency Treatment

(CATEGORY 3) MAJOR SERVICES Deductible

of \$50 for Individual/\$150 for Family on Categories 2 & 3

Payable at 50% of usual, customary and reasonable charges at participating dentists:

Crowns - 1/Tooth/5 Years
Post and Core - 1/Tooth/5 Years
Inlays - 1/Tooth/5 Years

Onlays - 1/Tooth/5 Years

Periodontics

Prosthodontics - 1 Tooth/5 Years

(CATEGORY 2) BASIC SERVICES Deductible of \$50 for Individual/ \$150

for Family on Categories 2 & 3

Payable at 80% of usual, customary and reasonable charges at participating dentists:

Fillings

Root canals

Stainless steel crowns (Primary Teeth)

Extractions

Oral Surgery

Repair of dentures - 1/Year

Relining of dentures -1/2 Years

Recement crown

Recement bridge

Repair bridge

(CATEGORY 4) ADDITIONAL SERVICES

Payable at 50% of usual, customary and reasonable charges at participating dentist:

Orthodontics-children up to age 19 years Maximum of \$1,000 per lifetime.

APPENDIX J (continued)

PRINCIPAL LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

Services received from a dental or medical department maintained by an employer, a mutual benefit association, labor union, trustee or other similar person or group; Services for which the member incurs no Dentists' Charge or which are services of a type ordinarily performed by a physician, or charges which would not have been made if insurance was not available; Services with respect to congenital malformations; Services, treatment or supplies furnished by or at the direction of any government, state or political subdivision; Any items not specifically listed in this Policy; Lost or stolen dentures or denture duplication; Gold foil restorations; Temporary services and appliances; such as crown or tooth preparations and temporary fillings, crowns, bridges and dentures; Application of sealants, regardless of reason; Services as determined by the company, that Are rendered in a manner contrary to normal dental practice. A complete list of exclusions appears in the Master Group Policy on file with your employer or your Certificate of Membership.

This is not a legal policy or contract. It is only a general description of your benefits. If there are discrepancies between the dental rider and this summary, the dental rider shall control.

APPENDIX K HIGH DEDUCTIBLE HEALTH PLAN ("HDHP")

HSA Plan Summary

The SISA plan is designed to take control of your levelth, as well as the delians you spend on your health care. This plan gives you the banefits you would recove from a typical health plan, plus health care delians to spend your way. And you will have seems to pursonalized services and online tools to belo you couch your health putential.

Your HEA Plan

First - Use your HSA to pay for onwered dervised:

Rankh Savings desount (MA) you can with the Houlth Savings Account (MA) you can contribute pre-tent deligns to your HSA account Others usely also constitute this was your enough Yea can use stoom deligns to help usely your annual deductible responsibility. Unused deligns can be saved or invested and accumulate through our restreates.

Shen More Money for Your Account. What is apsend about your HEA plan is that you may sorn additional finals for your health account through the Farences Program.

To enceive feath exempl through the Bossnel Laterative juspisses, you as not have an upon HSA with the bank through which your explayer to openincing your HBA.

Pitte - To hate you may bestiny, use:
Prayantive Care
19934 carrenge for antientally recommunished
services local-sign are the preventive care
services that meet the requirements of selection
and stelledow, including certain assemings.
The manufacture and a physician states

Then - Veuer Bridge Responsibility
The Bridge is an account you pay out of your
pooket until you most your answel deductible
responsibility. Your bridge a ment all way
departing on how many of your HSA delians, if
ony, you shouse to quend to bely you most your
annual deductible responsibility. If you
contribute 185A delians up to the account of your
deductibles and was them, your bridge will equal
to.

REA fallace specifies toward coveres that can likely responsibility add up to your arms of describile responsibility.

fileaith Aoisean, + Thiilige - Ded andlia

Contributions to Your ISSA

For 2019, contributions can be made to your HSA up to the fibbowing: \$1,500 indecidest expense \$7,000 family soverage

Notes these dance apply to all sembles describe tions from any muses including MSA fellers from incentives.

(mountless Progratin: If you do this: You can earn this to your HbA:

Complete the Health Assistantiant antime \$500 Record in the Personal Health Canch Program \$100 Combusts from the Province Rivella County Program \$200 Complete our Smolling Cassardian Program \$350 Complete our Weight Management Program \$40

Sixtwellglidiby requirements apply. See next proprior program descriptions.

Preventive Care
No circlattings from the Ride or material pocket costs ha
puts a long or jess sension jour preventive ears from m
an metwork growther. If you choose to go to an entitl
universit provider, your deductable or Traditional
Health Coverage Besselts will apply

Stridge Vow Bridge responsibility with very.

Au eus Daducifole Respondió sty \$2,000 individual coverage \$4,000 individual coverage

NOTE: Update to reflect increase in deductible to \$2,250/\$4,500

If Nazdad -

Traditional Health Coverage

Your Prodine and Health Courses togics efter you laye met your Bridge Research life.

Additional Protestion

Pur your protection, the total amount you append curt of your packet is limited. Once you opind that amount, the plan paye 10014 of the cost for covered purvious for the remainder of the plan year.

Truditi onal Bankla Coverage After your bridge, the plane paye.

149% for in-network coverides — 60% for out 46 natural providers
Annual Out-of-Parket Maximum
In-Network and Out-of-Network Providers
8 5,000 individual coverage
510,000 foodly coverage

Your annual out-of-pocket mail train consists of funds 50% against from purer HSA, poor Bridge respectability and pour took above amounts.

Incentive Program

Your suppoper will provide you with additional bealth care dallars in your BBA for the bliswing:

- Braith Assessment: You and your family members can complete the Realth Assessment, our culine stol designed to health measure your events health. One while family member to chaible to came \$30 in your ESA, one plus year. The health information you provide to stringly considerable.
- Personal Boulth Couch: If you qualify for the Personal Houlth Couch Program, you will mention one-consume assistance from a specially toologic registered nurse to help you examine your health condition. Health conditions may tacked but now cost featured in diabetes, authors, depression, high blood greaters, heart disease and programsy. You will seek a \$100 in your account for envelling in the Personal Health Couch Program (one research per covered persons per year).
- Smoking Consection Program: This program halps you meanes withdrawal tyngmous, identify triggers and
 learn new histories and shalls to remain infectation. Participation is open to you and your covered feasily
 members ago 18 or older, and includes counciling support and tools, including airetine-replacement thereby
 coverings. You and your opens are eligible to receive \$50 in your HSA (one reward per pation par lifetime) for
 completing this program.
- Whight Managummat Pengram: ther Weight Management Program is a percentent of plane obtained to help you adopt likely to the ages necessary to lose weight and maintain weight less. A team of connectors to together the likely to add likely and likely expended in weight management will help you address beatthy noting, physical activity and evertise, stress management, and more. You and your above of family members ago 18 and close who have a Body Mana Index (BMI) of 26 or higher are eligible for this program. You and your spouse are eligible to receive \$60 in your HIAA (one can and per person per lifetime) for completing the program.

To conside funds sermed through the languistic Progress, you must have an open HEA with the bank through which your employer is manuscring your HEA.

Summary of Covered Services

Preventive Care

The HSA Plan course proving two correct recommended by the U.S. Preventive Services Task Peace, the American Casser Section, the Advisory Committee on Immunication Fraction (ACIP) and the American Academy of Politeries. The Preventive Care benefit includes servening 1950s, immunications and countring services designed in dotted and treat medical conditions to prevent excitable premature injury, illness and death.

All preventive services received from an in-network growlder are contrad at 100%, and not deducted from your MSA and the not apply to your deductable. If you see an ent-of network provider, then your deductable or out-of-extwork consumers are a responsibility will apply.

The following is a flet of covered passontive care sources:

Well Baby and Well Child Preventive Care

Adult Proventive Cere

Office Visits through age 10 limitaling presentive visits across.

Office Vision that age is including present to bistom-

Surgeraling Tuyses for visiting bearing, and lead expansion. Also includes policie costs, Pap 1886 in A

Separating Toots for vacuumed bevery morning arriversely disease deferred approximation vacuum disks tag, and

{01549455.DOCX Ver. 1}

Page 62 of 61

aunitancyfico roprogoment far domine eith are aga UK or have bean statually sechu

Imusumiantions Gepatika A Hepatika B

Bultiberte, Tomnus, Pertuania (Binl')

Verice in Echalungen) Influeres – flushar

Prontecement Conjugate (preserving)

Human Paga'ora Vitas (BPV) - mercul carner

H. Influenza tyran b

Prin

Manains, Mamps, Eubelle (MNR)

retergemeis. Also include countries grants, in well in polyic usums, flap but and contrataphics managemen...

lmonunteetla 63; Hepatikio A Hepatikio B

Diphtherin Dita va, Pertaaris (3148).

Vasicella (chicken goct Indlusiona – Clashot

Page independ Conjugate (pneumonia)

Sterner Cambiana Viols (SSV) - resventumen

Medical Care

The HBA plan covers a wide rarge of archived services to treat on illness on before, You see use your areal thirk HBA funds to pay for these covered services. Once you spend up to your deductible a mount for covered services, you will have Tendathnal Rockle Coverage available to help pay for additional covered services.

The following the supurpose of application and an executive units, the RFA place

- + Physicans Office Vinte
- Impationt Hospital Sections
- Onlyation! Surgery Servane.
- Diagnissic X-cupiflab feeds
- · Bearge acy Hamilal dervious
- Ingestions and Despatient Horsel Fleelth and Substance About Burylone
- . Materiety Core
- Chizeprostio Care
- · Preservation Direga
- Hame health care and heplie care.
- . Physical Speech and Occupational Therapy Services
- · Usrable Medical Equipment

Burst covered secrises may have limitations or other sentrictions. With the HBA plan, the fellowing secrees are limited.

- Skilled a sening facility services limited to 1.90 days per enkendur year.
- · Home health care mexicon are britised to 200 visits per calandar year
- Impeties teilerititution apprinasticulad to 100 days par elembar par calendar yans.
- PT. QT, 8T, and chicago each continued in itself to 60 and kined space of an other pure calendar year.
- Inpatient hereitolinations require anthorizations.
- Your KBA Plan includes an unitarited biotims macrimen per member the in-and reseaf-natural exercises

"Hoe is complete factof orelisators and limitations, please reference your Continues of Contents of

Freedylytika Drugs - copsy after deductible (when purchased from a network pharmacy)

Potail (18 day supply)

Mail Order (84 day supply)

25 The Longitudian 233 The Encoupasses 249 The Longitudian 15 Then I RESERVED AND THE BEST OF STREET

Alian the experimentation to the limit to the County of th

m. Stipulated Award Signature Page

SEYMOUR BOARD OF EDUCATION AND SEYMOUR EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

CGS 10-153F Interest Arbitration

Gerald T. Welner, Esquire Panel Chairperson

John Russianow, Esquire Board of Education Arbitrator

ones great to place

Eric Chester, Esquire

Seymour Education Association Arbitratur